

## CENTER FOR OCEAN SOLUTIONS

# Cumulative Effects in Marine Effects in Marine Ecosystems: Scientific Perspectives on its Challenges and Solutions

*Front cover:* Giant kelp and purple sea urchins off the coast of California, USA. Credit: Ronald H. McPeak, UCSB Digital Commons, UC Regents

Published in May 2014

Clarke Murray, Cathryn<sup>1</sup>, Mach, Megan E.<sup>2</sup>, and Martone, Rebecca, G.<sup>2</sup> (2014). Cumulative effects in marine ecosystems: scientific perspectives on its challenges and solutions. WWF-Canada and Center For Ocean Solutions. 60 pp.

- 1 WWF-Canada, 1588-409 Granville Street, Vancouver, BC, Canada cmurray@wwfcanada.org
- 2 Center for Ocean Solutions, Headquarters, 99 Pacific Street, Suite 555E, Monterey, CA, 93940 USA; Stanford University Office 473 Via Ortega, Room 193, Stanford, CA, 94305 USA Megan: mmach@stanford.edu; Rebecca: rmartone@stanford.edu

© 1986 Panda symbol WWF-World Wide Fund For Nature (formerly known as World Wildlife Fund).

 $\ensuremath{\mathbb{R}}$  "WWF" and "living planet" are WWF Registered Trademarks.

The material and the geographical designations in this report do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of WWF concerning the legal status of any country, territory, or area, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries.

The Center for Ocean Solutions works to solve the major problems facing the ocean and prepares leaders to take on these challenges. A collaboration among the Stanford Woods Institute for the Environment and Hopkins Marine Station, the Monterey Bay Aquarium and the Monterey Bay Aquarium Research Institute, the Center brings together the best ocean science and policy. Linking knowledge to action, the Center draws on a pool of more than 80 scholars and collaborates with other organizations to tackle interdisciplinary and multisectoral problems in the Pacific Ocean and California Current.

WWF is the planet's leading conservation organization registered in Canada as a charity (no. 11930 4954 RR 0001). Any reproduction in full or in part of this publication must mention the title and credit the above-mentioned publisher as the copyright owner. © text (2012) WWF-Canada.

WWF is one of the world's most experienced independent conservation organizations, with over 5 million supporters and a global Network active in more than 100 countries. WWF's mission is to stop the degradation of the planet's natural environment and to build a future in which humans live in harmony with nature, by: conserving the world's biological diversity, ensuring that the use of renewable natural resources is sustainable, and promoting the reduction of pollution and wasteful consumption.

Symbols used in Figures 6 - 9 courtesy of the Integration and Application Network, University of Maryland Center for Environmental Science (ian.umces.edu/symbols/)





# CONTENTS

Executive Summary	4
Introduction	5
Living in a stressful world	5
Accounting for cumulative effects from human activities	11
Single activity produces multiple stressors	11
Multiple activities produce a single stressor	12
Multiple activities produce multiple stressors	14
Multiple stressors impact ecological systems	16
Responses of ecological components to stressors	17
Context-dependent effects of multiple stressors	18
Direct effects	18
Indirect effects	20
Higher-level effects	20
Managing cumulative effects from multiple activities on ecological components	22
Cumulative effects in impact assessment	22
Cumulative effects for ecosystem-based management	23
Challenges of cumulative effects assessments	23
Challenge: Incorporating uncertainty	24
Challenge: Choosing an appropriate spatial scale	27
Challenge: Selecting the appropriate temporal scale	28
Challenge: Determining significance	31
Using models and tools to assess cumulative effects	34
Models	34
Tools	35
How do we proceed?	39
Overcoming scientific challenges	39
Overcoming management challenges	40
Move to Adaptive Management	40
Address uncertainty and use caution	42
Shift to regional cumulative effects assessment	43
Follow the cumulative effects pathways	43
Management recommendations	44
Conclusions	45
References	47

# **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY** Multiple impacts from human activities are escalating pressure on marine species and

ecosystems.

Accurately accounting for the cumulative effects of impacts, however, can be difficult. Human activities produce a range of stressors that may interact and have greater impacts than expected, compounding direct and indirect effects on individuals, populations, communities and ecosystems. In addition, natural variability in ecosystem processes may affect the manifestation of resulting impacts. Assessment of cumulative effects on marine ecosystems requires extensive scientific research that directly tests the effects of multiple stressors; however, our knowledge of cumulative effects is largely based upon studies of single stressors on single ecological components that are combined to estimate the effect of multiple stressors. Therefore, advancing cumulative effects knowledge and assessments requires embracing the complexity, uncertainty, and natural variation in ecosystems and applying the best available science to evaluate and predict cumulative effects. In this review we discuss four components of cumulative effects science and application: (1) how cumulative effects manifest in ecosystems as a result of multiple human activities; (2) challenges in applying scientific knowledge in cumulative effects assessment, including defining spatial and temporal scales, baselines, reference points, indicators, and identifying significant changes in the face of uncertainty and natural environmental variability; (3) models and tools that have been developed to assess cumulative effects; and (4) priorities for science and management of cumulative effects. Conservation of marine ecosystems and support for sustainable development requires using primary research, models, and tools in an integrated, adaptive ecosystem-based framework to address cumulative effects.

Citation: Clarke Murray, C., Mach, M.E., & Martone, R.G. (2014) Cumulative effects in marine ecosystems: scientific perspectives on its challenges and solutions. WWF-Canada and Center for Ocean Solutions. 60 pp.

**INTRODUCTION** Coastal and marine ecosystems provide a variety of benefits, including seafood recreation, and energy, and support for human livelihoods and well-being.

The production of these benefits can be degraded (Figure 1), especially as demand for resources from marine ecosystems and activities that impact marine ecosystems increase in number, frequency and magnitude (Agardy et al., 2005; Pauly et al., 2005; Sala, 2000; Worm et al., 2006; Halpern et al., 2008). A broad range of human activities occurs in coastal and marine regions, producing stressors from both land and sea that impact the marine environment. Sea-based activities may include fishing, aquaculture, tourism, power generation and transportation. Land-based activities are connected to marine systems through freshwater runoff and may include human settlement, forestry, agriculture, power plants, mining and pulp and paper mills. Coastal activities also influence marine and estuarine resources, including ports and marinas as well as log storage and handling.



Figure 1: Pathway of service and production between people and ecosystems. People engage in activities that have impacts on ecosystems, which produce ecosystem services used by people.

## LIVING IN A STRESSFUL WORLD

Human activities are associated with a number of environmental stressors (also sometimes referred to as "pressures" in the scientific literature; Smeets & Weterings, 1999). Stressors are the physical, chemical, and biological components of the activity that impact the surrounding environment, such as sedimentation, nutrient input, contaminants, shading and noise. For example, trawl fishing has a number of associated stressors: direct capture of target species, mortality and injury of non-target species, habitat disturbance, sedimentation, and noise from the fishing vessel (Hiddink et al., 2006). Ecosystem changes can also occur from natural system drivers, such as natural climate cycles (i.e., El Niño/ Southern Oscillation, Pacific Decadal Oscillation) (Mantua & Hare, 2002; Stenseth et al.,

2003). Stressors can have impacts of varying degrees on a suite of species and habitats in ecosystems ranging from mortality to behavioural and physiological changes. Stressors can also act cumulatively with locally-based, extra-regional and global stressors (e.g., climate change, pollutants, marine debris). By definition, cumulative effects (the terms impacts and effects are used interchangeably) result from the incremental, accumulating, and/ or interacting impacts of an activity and its stressors on habitats and species, when added to other past, present or potential future impacts (Hegmann et al., 1999). In order to fully account for the cumulative effects on coastal and marine ecosystems from multiple human activities, scientists and managers must be able to understand: (1) which activities cause which stressors; (2) the magnitude, frequency, and spatial scale at which the activities occur; (3) what the resulting direct and indirect cumulative effects will be on the ecosystem; and (4) how multiple ecological components at different levels of organization (e.g., individuals, populations, species, communities, and ecosystems) will respond (Figure 2).



Figure 2: Increasing complexity and nested structure of ecological components. Red indicates individual, orange represents population, green depicts community and blue represents ecosystem.

Research on the cumulative effects of human activities on marine ecosystems is more limited than research focused on the impact of single stressors on ecological components, and usually does not explicitly elucidate the source activities that produce specific stressors (Mach et al., submitted). Single-stressor studies have examined the ecological effects of pollutant loads and nutrient input levels (e.g., Nantel, 1996; Hinkey et al., 2005;), contaminant concentrations (e.g., Hagen et al., 1997), amount of wood debris (e.g., Williamson et al., 2000), pharmaceuticals (e.g., Halling-Sørensen et al., 1998) and noise (e.g., Erbe et al., 2012), as well as sedimentation rates, oil spills, and many others. To overcome the limited body of research on cumulative effects, studies have frequently combined research on single-stressors to estimate a total additive effect on the receiving environment (Clark et al., 2002; Lawler et al., 2002; Halpern et al., 2009; Cohen 2012). There is great uncertainty in determining cumulative effects, especially considering the unknown interactive effects of stressors on ecological components. Cumulative effect studies are also frequently limited by spatial and temporal scope, making it difficult to assess, for example, how stressors from an activity occurring today might interact with previous activities in the same region and to what extent those historic stressors may have already altered ecological components in the system. In addition, it is difficult to predict how global stressors like sea-level rise and ocean acidification may interact with local stressors.

Understanding relationships between a single human activity that produces a single stressor and its impacts on ecosystems can prove difficult. First, tracing the source of a stressor that caused an impact back to the activity can be a challenge, as many of these stressors are diffuse in the environment and may come from several different activities (McCarty & Munkittrick, 1996). For example, eutrophication, or excess nutrients, can produce toxic algal blooms, shellfish harvest closures and oxygen depletion zones. Pinpointing the source of nutrient stressors, however, is tricky, because nutrients may be discharged from a number of non-point and point sources, including sewage outfalls, agriculture and forestry activities, and coastal development. Second, research on human activities generally focuses on direct rather than indirect effects. For example, studies may examine the impact of dredging on eelgrass beds or the impact of anchoring on coral colonies. Other aspects of habitat disturbance, which are harder to document, may indirectly impact these ecosystems such as how the loss of eelgrass habitat from dredging affects juvenile salmon (Waldichuk, 1993).



Southern sea otters and other species that live in coastal waters are subject to stressors from land and sea activities. For example, coastal power plants, such as this one at the mouth of Elkhorn Slough in Moss Landing, California, cause warming and entrainment of coastal waters.



Figure 3: A conceptual network of multiple cumulative effects pathways affecting ecological components (white circle). Different human activities (black circles) can generate multiple stressors (gray circles). The size of the stressor circles suggests that the more activities producing a stressor, the more a stressor impacts the system. Pathways described in Figure 5 are examples of how the (i) Independent (Single Activity - Single Stressor), (ii) Multiple Stressors and (iii) Multiple Activities are all different pathways within the whole network (Whole Ecosystem pathway). Naturally derived stressors (grey stars) also contribute to the cumulative effects pathways. Modified from Knights et al., (2013).

The response of ecological components to *multiple* stressors is even more difficult to document and predict (Figure 3). First, a species' response to a stressor can change in the presence of additional stressors; second, species- or community-level responses may be context-dependent, changing under different environmental background conditions or across seasons; and third, species interactions within a community, such as predation or competition, can alter impacts from stressors and mask or enhance impacts to species. As a result of the complexities associated with stressors and responses by ecological components, stressors may interact to produce effects that differ from the effects of individual stressors alone (Folt et al., 1999; Crain et al., 2008). A study of the effects of nutrients and trace elements on estuarine food webs found that the interactions among stressors and background environmental conditions resulted in either increases or reductions in the temporal and spatial variability of species (Breitburg et al., 1999).

Stressors interact with each other and can be additive or non-additive, and can multiply (synergistic) or reduce effects (antagonistic) predicted from single stressors (Figure 4; Crain et al., 2008). Stressors are considered synergistic when their combined effect is greater than predicted from the responses to each stressor alone and antagonistic when the cumulative impact is less than expected (Folt et al., 1999, Crain et al., 2008; Figure 4). In the face of these uncertainties, research on multiple human impacts to ecological systems has been cited as one of the most important questions in ecology today (Sala, 2000; Zeidberg & Robison, 2007; Parsons et al., in press). Yet, it is also one of the most challenging questions to answer because of the difficulty in designing statistically appropriate tests to assess effect size beyond two or three interacting stressors. Further, these studies often involve complicated experimental designs done in small experimental blocks over short time scales limiting inferences that can be made for real ecosystems. The challenge in advancing cumulative effects research is not that questions have been overlooked, as much as these studies are difficult and costly to pursue, and that long-term data sets over large scales are scarce.

Despite these scientific challenges, many countries, including the United States, Canada, Australia and New Zealand require or recommend formal cumulative effects assessments (Council on Environmental Quality, 1997; Canadian Environmental Assessment Act (CEAA), 2012, 2013a; Resources Management Act, 1991; Ministry of Environment, New Zealand, 1991).

Although formal definitions vary slightly, cumulative effects assessment is "the process of evaluating the potential consequences of activities or development relative to existing environmental quality to predict changes to the environment due to the project combined with the effects of other past, present and reasonably foreseeable future activities" (Dubé, 2003; CEAA, 2012). Environmental impact assessments (EIAs) are often legally required for proposed industrial or resource extraction activities and may require examination of alternative outcomes under various development scenarios (Cooper & Sheate, 2004; Harriman & Noble, 2008).



Figure 4: Cumulative effect relationships between individual stressors A and B. The default assumption is that stressors are additive (the dashed line). Additive: stressors add together to create an impact (e.g., A+B). Synergistic: stressors together produce a greater impact than each individually (e.g., A\*B). Antagonistic: stressors counteract each other in some way so that together the impact is less than the individual stressors together (e.g., A-B or A/B). Adapted from Crain et al., 2008.

The continued focus on individual project assessments, despite requirements for cumulative effects assessments, has hindered advancement of strategic research studies that comprehensively address cumulative effects (Dubé, 2003; Duinker & Greig, 2006; Duinker et al., 2013). Environmental regulations, are beginning to incorporate cumulative effects because there is consensus among scientists and managers regarding the importance of these effects to ecosystems and the need for an integrated approach to science and management that incorporates the entire ecosystem, including cumulative effects of all human activities (Leslie & McLeod 2007; Levin & Luchenco 2008; Granek et al., 2010; Ruttenberg & Granek, 2011). Currently, management measures and regulations to limit the harmful effects of human activities are often implemented on an industry-by-industry or sector-by-sector basis or are focused on a single species, habitat or feature of interest (Travis et al., 2014). This single-species or single-activity management is not sufficient to address the number and magnitude of marine impacts. An assessment of cumulative effects must consider both the exposure to multiple stressors and the consequence of these stressors for multiple components within and across ecosystems.

Here we present a theoretical cumulative effects framework that describe (1) the pathways scientists and managers use to assess how stressors produced by human activities may interact to impact natural ecosystems, (2) how ecosystems respond to individual and combined stressors and (3) the resultant challenges associated with understanding cumulative effects on ecosystems from multiple activities. We then discuss the challenges of incorporating this science into the practice of cumulative effects assessment, highlighting models and tools that have been developed to extend primary research to assess cumulative effects. Finally, we recommend strategies for advancing science and management to improve cumulative effects assessment, suggesting new directions for research and application.

Figure 5: Theoretical framework of pathways by which independent (A) and cumulative effects (B-D) to ecological components are accounted for (as represented in Figure 4: A) human activities produce multiple stressors that impact ecological components independently - this is the traditional and most common pathway of effects assessment but does not account for cumulative effects, B) a single human activity produces multiple stressors that impact a suite of ecological components, C) multiple activities each produce a common stressor that has multiple impacts on a suite of ecological components or multiple impacts on a single ecological component over space or time and D) accounting for the whole ecosystem, where multiple activities produce multiple stressors that have multiple impacts on a suite of ecological components. Stressors from activities can accumulate across space (local, regional and global stressors) and time (past, present and predicted future activities).



# ACCOUNTING FOR CUMULATIVE EFFECTS FROM HUMAN ACTIVITIES

ACCOUNTING FOR IMILATIVE
The accumulation of impacts from stressors produced by human activities is accounted for in different ways in scientific research and environmental assessments.

> Environmental assessments commonly focus on the activities and stressors produced only by the project being assessed (Multiple Stressors pathway; Figure 5B). This single activitymultiple stressor pathway is an initial step towards accounting for cumulative effects on the suite of ecological components in ongoing environmental assessments. In contrast, observational and experimental research studies may focus on a single stressor that is produced by many activities (Multiple Activities pathway; Figure 5C). Because it is difficult to quantify the extent to which any particular stressor comes from a given activity, most studies do not link the impact they are studying to the original activity. More often researchers discuss the range of existing activities that are likely to have produced the stressors (Mach et al., submitted), and then assess the cumulative effects of the stressors on a suite of ecological components. This lack of connection between stressors and their sources contributes to the challenge of managing the production of stressors from those activities. Ultimately, cumulative effects assessments that attempt to account for impacts of multiple stressors from multiple activities on multiple components are needed (Whole Ecosystem pathway; Figure 5D), but capturing cumulative effects through any of these pathways is a critical first step. Research on these three cumulative effects pathways is outlined further in the following sections.

## SINGLE ACTIVITY PRODUCES MULTIPLE STRESSORS

Multiple stressors are produced by many types of activities, including development and construction activities as well as ongoing activities such as fishing, shipping, recreational boating and aquaculture (e.g., Grant et al., 1995; Goldburg et al., 2001; Hiddink et al., 2006; Skjoldal et al., 2009; Burgin & Hardiman, 2011). Fisheries research has documented multiple stressors from single fishing types. For example, benthic trawling stressors include direct mortality to the target species, bycatch mortality and injury to associated species, sedimentation, habitat destruction and stressors associated with the trawl vessel itself (Hiddink et al., 2006). The spatial scale (footprint) of multiple stressors from a single activity can vary across local and regional scales, as well as in persistence and frequency as they accumulate over time. For example, while direct mortality from fisheries may occur only within the fished area, sedimentation may occur over greater areas and habitat destruction may persist over longer time scales (Watling & Norse, 1998; Boutillier, 2012).

Marine transportation is another example of a marine activity that is a source of multiple stressors (Figure 6). Particular stressors depend on the type of vessel; slow-moving barges, powerful tugboats, oil tankers, and cruise ships operate in slightly different ways that can produce a different suite of stressors or vary in the magnitude of impact associated with each stressor (Skjoldal et al., 2009). Acoustic noise, vessel strikes, pollution, oil spills, sedimentation and habitat destruction are some of the stressors that have been associated

with shipping activities (Skjoldal et al., 2009; Clarke Murray et al., in revision). A marine transportation vessel may introduce two different stressors—ship strikes and noise. Ship strikes can injure or mortally wound cetaceans (Laist et al., 2001; Panigada et al., 2006) and noise can cause behavioural changes, hearing damage and communication disruption (Ketten, 1995; Castellote et al., 2012). Together, these two stressors could potentially affect the long-term survival of cetacean populations (Kraus et al., 2005).

Cumulative effects can also be produced from a single activity that repeatedly occurs over time in the same region. For example, an intertidal marine reserve that is open to the public may be affected by human trampling. While the number of daily visitors may have a relatively small impact on the system, repeated daily visits may result in a significant cumulative effect to the sessile invertebrates and algae in the intertidal over time (Schiel & Taylor, 1999).



Figure 6: A single activity (marine transportation) can produce multiple stressors (vessel strikes, oil spills, contaminants and noise), all of which have effects on many ecological components (an example of the Multiple Stressors pathway, Figure 5B).

Stressors can also linger in the environment. These "legacy" stressors can continue to impact ecological components long after they have entered the environment, unpredictably interacting with new stressors. For example, while the pesticide DDT has not been used in agriculture since 1973 (Rice et al., 1993), it remains present in coastal sediments because of its extended half-life (Caffrey et al., 2002; Elkhorn Slough Foundation, 2002) and continues to impact coastal bird populations. In 1995, when Caspian Terns in California's Elkhorn Slough estuary failed to nest and reproduce. Researchers discovered high levels of DDT in the eggshells, dead chicks and embryos, as well as abnormalities known to result from DDT exposure (Elkhorn Slough Foundation, 2002).

### MULTIPLE ACTIVITIES PRODUCE A SINGLE STRESSOR

Multiple activities may contribute to the production of a common stressor, increasing its magnitude (Figure 7). Examples include pollutants from land activities entering the marine environment through storm drains or wastewater and runoff combining to produce higher contaminant loads in marina environments (Figure 7; Hinkey et al., 2005) dredging, diking and draining for agriculture leading to hydrological changes and subsequent erosion of salt marshes (Van Dyke & Wasson, 2005); and multiple fishery types resuspending sediment that can negatively impact sponge reefs (Boutillier, 2012).

The most common analysis of cumulative effects within environmental assessments is the impact of multiple activities producing similar or "like" stressors. For example, a proposal that increased shipping and a recent harbor upgrade were both included in an assessment of cumulative effects from ship activity (Stantec, 2012). If effects are large from each "like" stressor, the cumulative effect may appear antagonistic because the ecosystem effect will be similar to each large single effect. This is particularly true when effects are great and result in widespread mortality. Additional activities will appear to have no additional stress on the system because it has already been degraded, making it difficult to disentangle and quantify the cumulative effects from the combined activities.

Stressors can also be assessed as the accumulation of similar or "like" activities. For example, desalination plants all produce similar stressors, such as thermal influx of warm water and saline brine outflow, which can accumulate and have effects on coastal wetlands and seagrass beds as was the case for cumulative effects of seven projects in the city of Carlsbad, California (City of Carlsbad, 2006). Multiple stressors from future planned desalination plants were considered, however, because the first desalination plant was found to have no significant impacts, all plants were considered to



Figure 7: Multiple activities (such as shoreline construction, boating, shipping and oil exploration) can each produce a single stressor (noise) that accumulates in the marine environment, producing a much louder and more regular series of sounds (an example of the Multiple Activities pathway, Figure 5C).

have no significant impacts and thus, there was a finding of no significant cumulative effects. In addition, the assessment omitted consideration of additional stressors caused by other past, present and future activities in the same area, how these stressors overlap in space or time, and the potential interactions between them. Impacts on ecological components may be underestimated when only similar projects are considered, especially when only significant impacts are included in cumulative effects assessments, as many non-significant impacts may interact to have significant cumulative effects.



Fisheries management has been traditionally focused on a single stressor, biomass removal, but the activity of fishing can also cause mortality or injury to bycatch species, habitat disturbance, sedimentation, chemical and noise pollution.

## MULTIPLE ACTIVITIES PRODUCE MULTIPLE STRESSORS

Multiple activities can overlap in space and time to produce multiple stressors, and only by addressing the interactions between multiple activities and their stressors do we approach the complexity inherent in today's marine environment (Figure 3). Stressors can interact in complex ways; for example, increased ocean acidification due to climate change increases the vulnerability of marine organisms to underwater noise by amplifying sound from shipping or coastal construction (Hester et al., 2008).

Addressing this complexity is difficult and there are few studies that have attempted a full analysis. Even understanding what stressors are produced by human activities and have cumulative effects on marine systems is challenging. In a study by Knights et al. (2013) researchers describe many of these relationships (example of some in Figure 8), capturing a diverse suite of stressors from a wide variety of activities in order to describe their combined impact on ecological components. Experimental scientific research shows the complicated nature of capturing the impacts from even a small number of stressors (Crain et al., 2008; Darling & Cote, 2008; Thrush et al., 2008), emphasizing the daunting challenge of considering the full suite of stressors in cumulative effects assessments.

While there is little primary scientific research that directly incorporates the immense complexity that arises from multiple activities producing multiple stressors, modeling methods designed to address the overlap of multiple stressors can reveal the circumstances under which interactions are likely to occur (discussed further in section "Using models and tools to assess cumulative effects"). For example, spatially-explicit hot spot analyses highlight areas of higher human impact at regional (Ban & Alder, 2008; Ban et al., 2010; Coll et al., 2012; Maxwell et al., 2013) and global scales (Halpern et al., 2008)



Figure 8: Multiple human activities produce multiple stressors. Stressors shown here are only a subset of those produced by each activity type and only a subset of those found in the original study. For example, agriculture results in changes to coastal water temperature and the introduction of organics and nutrients. Industrial activities change coastal water temperature and increase nutrient levels. Fishing can cause introduction of organics, nutrients and invasive species. Finally, shipping can add nutrients and introduce invasive species-point source toxic contaminants (an example of the Whole Ecosystem pathway, Figure 5D; Examples from Knights et al., 2013)

The intent of documenting and assessing activities that result in cumulative effects is to inform the legal and regulatory mechanisms governing how these activities and stressors are accounted for and managed. While understanding exposure to multiple stressors is necessary for cumulative effects assessment, it is also critical to understand the responses of ecological components of interest to human activities and their associated stressors. If these relationships are understood, managers can more meaningfully predict and evaluate the potential tradeoffs among management actions.



Human activities, such as shipping, can produce a diversity of stressors that impact marine ecosystems.

© MIKE AMBACH / WWF-CANADA

# **MULTIPLE STRESSORS** Researchers and managers frequently approach the study of human activities on IMPACT ECOLOGICAL **SYSTEMS**

natural systems by examining ecological changes.

There is an abundance of research on the effect of single stressors on ecological components, including thermal stress, salinity, oxygen, contaminants and nutrient enrichment, among others. For example, low oxygen levels can reduce survival rates of benthic invertebrates in estuaries (Eby et al., 2005). As described above, cumulative effects occur when multiple stressors impact a single ecological component, but these components are part of a larger web of species, habitat and ecosystem interactions. Multiple stressors can affect various components of the ecosystem, which can ultimately lead to cumulative impacts on both a single ecological component of interest as well as on the greater ecosystem (Figure 9). For example, benthic invertebrate survival is reduced under low oxygen conditions. Consequently, fish that eat benthic invertebrates also have reduced growth rates due to reduced food availability, as well as direct exposure to low oxygen conditions (Eby et al., 2005).



Figure 9: Multiple human activities produce multiple stressors, which can have multiple impacts to ecological components. In Puget Sound, four stressors (shoreline armoring and overwater structures, point source toxic contaminants, overfishing and non-point source toxic contaminants) directly impact ecological components (Dungeness crab, salmon, orca, herring, harbor seal and rockfish) (Samhouri and Levin (2012). Direct impacts from stressors (solid line) on kelp and eelgrass habitats also have indirect effects (dashed line) on juvenile (juv), egg, and larvae (lar) of species. Direct and indirect impacts to salmon and herring indirectly impact orca and harbor seals, respectively. Exposure to stressors and consequences to species vary. Although these stressors may impact all habitats and species, these interactions were visually simplified by streaming all impacts through the central node.





Multiple human activities converge at the Port of Seattle in Puget Sound, Washington.

Understanding the cumulative response of an ecosystem requires scientific knowledge of how single or multiple ecological components are affected by stressors, both singly and when combined. For example, in a study of Puget Sound, Samhouri & Levin (2012) illustrate how multiple activities can produce multiple stressors that can impact multiple ecological components (Figure 9). Impacts can occur both directly, such as the impacts of toxic contaminants on resident orcas, or indirectly, through the impacts of toxic contaminants, overfishing and shoreline armoring on salmon and eelgrass (juvenile salmon habitat), which may subsequently reduce food availability for resident orcas that eat salmon. The combined effect of toxic contaminants on orcas and reduced food availability are cumulative effects whose magnitude and interactions are difficult to predict (Schiedek et al., 2007).

### **RESPONSES OF ECOLOGICAL COMPONENTS TO STRESSORS**

Cumulative stressors affect multiple scales of ecological components, from an individual organism to the entire ecosystem (Figure 10; Breitburg et al., 1999). At the finest scale, impacts are exerted on individual organisms (Individual) altering behaviour, morphology, and physiology or causing mortality. These impacts feed up into population level affects (Population), changing competition and connectivity of individuals within a single population. Population effects can change the way populations of multiple species of organisms interact (Community), by changing species diversity, functional groups, predator–prey dynamics and competition. Ultimately, changes to individual, population and community dynamics results in ecosystem level changes (Ecosystem) to productivity, nutrient cycling and even ecosystem state. Each ecological component level (Individual, Population, etc.) can have unique responses to stressors in the marine environment and are additionally affected by the biophysical conditions, both physical (e.g., soft sediment, pelagic ocean) and biogenic (e.g., seagrass, kelp), in which they reside (Figure 10).



Figure 10: Potential responses of ecological components (individuals, population, community and ecosystem) to stressors produced by human activities and natural drivers. Abiotic and biotic stressors can have direct (solid arrow) and indirect (dashed arrows) effects on individual organisms throughout their life histories. The effects on individuals further affect population level interactions, community level interactions and ultimately result in changes at the ecosystem level. Adapted from Adams, 2005.

### **Context-dependent effects of multiple stressors**

The effect of multiple stressors on an ecological component is highly dependent on the context in which interactions occur and may vary by place, time, and species (e.g., Menge & Sutherland, 1987; Menge et al., 2003; Shears et al., 2008). Stressors may also have greater negative effects on ecological components in impacted systems than in relatively unimpacted systems (Figure 11; Waldichuk, 1986).

Additionally, how an ecological component responds to stressors can change as interactions between species under different assemblages of species and/or stressors change. Whole ecosystems can shift to an alternate state that is composed of different species and species interactions when biophysical conditions are significantly altered in a system. The new ecosystem state may respond differently to stressors than the previous ecosystem state or may follow a different trajectory of recovery.

### **Direct effects**

Stressors can directly affect individuals at different stages of their life cycle (eggs, larvae, juveniles, adults) as a result of stressors produced by human activities or natural drivers, such as long-term oceanographic events (e.g., El Niño-Southern Oscillation) or seasonal changes in temperature and weather patterns. These stressors can alter physical (e.g., upwelling, currents and water exchange) and chemical (e.g., contamination and nutrient levels) conditions that can result in direct biochemical, physiological, morphological, pathological, and behavioural effects (Figure 10) and lead to changes in general condition, reproductive fitness or survival of individuals.

Cumulative effects can occur when single or multiple stressors simultaneously affect these conditions within the same or different life stages of an individual. For example, sediment run-off from logging roads causes reduced survivorship of salmon eggs, while adults exposed to changing ocean temperature may have reduced body condition, fecundity or survival. Although these stressors do not affect the same life stage of salmon, the cumulative effects reduce overall salmon population size (Cederholm et al., 1980). Impacts can also occur via changes to physical processes, such as changes in upwelling



Figure 11: The capacity of an estuarine system to withstand perturbation, showing the expected difference between a system already heavily impacted and an unimpacted system. Adapted from Waldichuk, 1986.

patterns or entrainment, which may affect larval settlement and recruitment to adult populations. For example, outward migrating Chinook salmon populations suffer mortality from entrainment in successive dams along a river reach (Walters et al., 2012).

Human stressors can also directly affect marine habitats. These environments include both physical habitats, such as sand and mud flats, rocky reefs, and shallow and open waters and biogenic habitats (species that create three dimensional structure that are utilized by other communities of species), such as eelgrass, kelp and mangroves (França et al., 2009). Physical habitats can be altered by impacts that change the shape and utility of these environments for the species that use them. For example, water diversions, forestry and urban development may reduce sand deposition to sand flats or affect sediment input to eelgrass beds (Kondolf, 1997; Thrush et al., 2004). Loss of eelgrass bed area or reduced density of mangroves can decrease the available habitat area important for survivorship of other species (Figure 10).

### **Indirect effects**

Indirect effects on individual organisms occur through changes in food and habitat availability, and altered inter- and intra- specific species interactions, such as altered predator-prey dynamics and competition for resources (Figure 10). For example, the impact of sedimentation in estuaries from activities like dam construction and logging can directly impact eelgrass by reducing eelgrass area or biomass (Mills & Fonseca, 2003), which has indirect impacts on species using the eelgrass as habitat, reducing juvenile fish densities and community diversity (Baisre & Arboleya, 2006). Changes to the physical environment can similarly cause indirect cumulative effects to biogenic habitats or cause indirect effects to higher-level ecological components. Alternatively, indirect effects may occur through impacts on interacting species (e.g., increased abundance of predators or decreased abundance of prey species) (Figure 10). For example, changes in the productivity of herring population in the coastal or open ocean can further exacerbate adult condition of Pacific salmon (Marmorek et al., 2011).

### **Higher-level effects**

Both direct and indirect changes to individuals and habitats can lead to higher-level effects that ultimately alter population dynamics, community structure and ecosystem function. Higher-level effects are sometimes referred to as "emergent impacts" because they result from impacts to individuals (Harley et al., 2006).

#### **Populations**

Impacts on populations are frequently measured by the change in demographic characteristics, such as abundance and biomass or changes in vital rates (e.g., birth rates or reproductive rates) that drive population growth rates (Grant et al., 2008). Individual mortality rate changes population abundance and smaller populations may have different growth rates than larger populations (Hutchings & Reynolds, 2004; Harley et al., 2006). Potential changes in mean age at reproduction, fecundity or the sex ratio of the population can be important population changes to measure and monitor, particularly as shown in fisheries impact studies (Munkittrick & Dixon, 1989; Gibbons & Munkittrick, 1994). Stressors like climate change and habitat destruction can also reduce or shift the range of a population.

#### Communities

Effects on individuals and populations can lead to higher-level impacts on communities, such as changes in species distributions, biodiversity, productivity and other community and ecosystem functions (Figure 10). Communities manifest changes under the influence of various stressors in numerous ways, including changes in relative abundance of species in the community composition and distribution of biomass across taxa, as well as species richness and evenness of community composition, number or types of functional groups present and trophic diversity (Grant et al., 1995; Hobday et al., 2007; Sandin et al., 2008). For example, historical extirpation of sea otters along California's central coast led to increased survival and subsequent predation by crabs on key grazers, which led to increasing epiphytes on eelgrass. This, in combination with increasing nutrient pollution, had community-level impacts by reducing the biomass of eelgrass, ultimately reducing diversity of species within an eelgrass habitat in Elkhorn Slough (Hughes et al., 2013). Thus, stressors that impact species biomass or behaviour may alter interactions with other species, affecting interspecific competition and predator-prey dynamics (Silva-Santos et al., 2006; Eby et al., 2005).

#### Ecosystems

At the highest level, single and multiple stressors can also affect ecosystem structure and functional processes such as nutrient cycling, and primary production of organic and inorganic matter and its flow through the ecosystem which may lead to ecosystem shifts. For example, local extinction of sea otters in the northeast Pacific caused ecosystem shifts from kelp forests to sea urchin barrens (Estes et al., 2004; Estes et al., 2011) that had fundamentally different ecosystem functions and services, including primary production and total standing stock biomass of rocky reef food webs (Singh et al., 2013). Another example of an ecosystem shift occurred in the North Atlantic in the early 1990s. Despite a moratorium on fishing, Atlantic cod populations remain low because the indirect effects of human activities changed key interspecific interactions and the state of the ecosystem. When released from cod predation, sea urchin populations increased to such a high level that kelp forests disappeared in many places. This ecosystem change resulted in poor habitat for cod juveniles, slowing their recovery. Following the boom in green sea urchin, urchin fishing reduced urchin populations and crabs began to emerge as the dominant predator, decreasing urchin recruitment and changing ecosystem state once again (Steneck et al., 2004; Steneck et al., 2011). Cumulative effects at the ecosystem level are difficult to predict and can be very complicated to attribute to the human activities and stressors that caused them. Because of their indirect nature, higher-level effects are not commonly included in cumulative effects analyses.



Multiple stressors can interact in complex ways to change ecosystems and the services that depend on them. For example, urchin harvest increased off the coast of British Columbia when extirpation of sea otters shifted species- rich kelp forest ecosystems to one dominated by urchins.

# MANAGING CUMULATIVE EFFECTS FROM MULTIPLE ACTIVITIES ON ECOLOGICAL COMPONENTS

Two venues for formal cumulative effects assessment that consider cumulative effects from multiple activities on multiple ecological components are environmental impact assessment (EIA) and ecosystembased management.

### **CUMULATIVE EFFECTS IN IMPACT ASSESSMENT**

Two types of cumulative effects or cumulative impacts assessments are highlighted in the environmental impact assessment literature (Duinker et al., 2013): project-based and regional or strategic-based. The most common form of cumulative effects assessment is a project-based assessment. These assessments are typically part of an EIA that is required for project approval. In the U.S., assessment of cumulative effects is required by the Council on Environmental Quality (CEQ) through regulations in the National Environmental Protection Act (NEPA) and in Canada under the Canadian Environmental Assessment Act (CEAA). Both require the project proponent to consider the effects of their project in combination with past, present and reasonably foreseeable future projects (CEQ, 1987; CEAA, 2012). Projectbased assessments can minimize associated assessment and monitoring costs by matching the project assessment scale to the geographic footprint of the project. However, this type of cumulative effects assessment does not consider the cumulative effect of all activities on all ecological components (Whole Ecosystem pathway, Figure 5D, Figure 9). Instead cumulative effects tend to be considered in one of two ways: (1) multiple stressors from a single activity (Multiple Stressors pathway, 5B) or (2) single stressor from multiple activities (Multiple Activities pathway, Figure 5C). In some cases, a cumulative effects assessment will consider multiple stressors from multiple activities. However, this type of assessment tends to only include activities occurring within a single project or those considered to be within the scope of the project. For example, an assessment may consider activities associated with the construction, operation and decommissioning phases of a project but often do not consider similar activities that may occur simultaneously from other projects in the same area.

In contrast, regional assessments focus on a region or area of interest and assess cumulative effects from all projects in the area. These assessments are usually conducted as part of a programmatic environmental review for a larger area, but can also be part of a project-level approval that is applied at a broader spatial scale. A strategic assessment is another type of regional assessment that focuses on strategic decision-making to support sustainable development or planning (Harriman & Noble, 2008; Seitz et al., 2011). Even though current scientific consensus calls for regional or strategic cumulative effects assessment (Dube, 2003; Duinker & Greig, 2006; Therivel & Ross, 2007; IOPTF, 2010; Greig & Duinker, 2011; and others), regional assessments are not common. Canadian examples include a review of salmon aquaculture in British Columbia (BC EAO, 1997) and the Bay of Fundy tidal energy strategic environmental assessment (Phase 1: OEER Association 2008).

## CUMULATIVE EFFECTS FOR ECOSYSTEM-BASED MANAGEMENT

Environmental management is increasingly focused on protecting ecosystems as a whole, rather than managing individual activities or addressing only one species or habitat at a time. One of the goals of ecosystem-based management (EBM) is to incorporate the cumulative effects of human activities on the whole ecosystem, encompassing all intrinsic ecological components. With increasing human pressure on the oceans, EBM has been championed as the future for marine management because it provides a holistic framework for managing multiple activities and preserving ecosystem health (McLeod & Leslie 2009). For example, the Great Barrier Reef Marine Park Authority planning process used an EBM framework to assess and manage all activities and ecological components associated with the Great Barrier Reef (McCook et al., 2010). Examples of marine EBM efforts in North America include the Puget Sound Partnership (Tallis et al., 2010), Elkhorn Slough National Estuarine Research Reserve (Tidal Wetland Project, 2013) and marine spatial planning efforts such as PNCIMA and Marine Planning Partnership (MaPP) in British Columbia (PNCIMA: J.G. Bones Consulting, 2009; Marine Planning Partnership: MaPP, 2014).

When determining how the cumulative effects of human activities affect entire marine ecosystems, managers and decision-makers must understand what stressors are created by human activities and how these stressors impact ecological components individually and in combination. If these relationships are understood, managers can assess the cumulative effects of proposed or potential changes in activities such as increasing fishing pressure or development proposals. Further, meaningfully incorporating cumulative effects analyses into management decisions can help predict how new development or human activities will combine with current activities to affect ecosystem structure, function and services. Understanding the relationships between activities and their impacts to the environment is necessary when analyzing tradeoffs. For example, the value of a project that provides infrastructure and revenue, such as the installation of a pier, should be compared to the loss of ecosystem services that would be produced if that pier was not built, such as erosion control and presence of nursery grounds for fisheries species (Rodriguez et al., 2006; Halpern et al., 2008).

## CHALLENGES OF CUMULATIVE EFFECTS ASSESSMENTS

Despite scientific and management consensus on its importance, cumulative effects assessments remain limited in their effectiveness. There is a disconnect between how scientists conduct cumulative effects research and the information resource managers and environmental impact assessment practitioners need to make decisions. Scientists tend to focus cumulative effects research on understanding how ecological components respond to stressors. For example, scientists study the impact of sedimentation (stressor) on sponges (ecological component) or the impact of temperature change (stressor) on salmon life history stages (ecological component). This approach to research is often taken because connecting a stressor, such as sedimentation, to the activities that produce sediment can be extremely difficult (Mach et al., submitted). In contrast, managers are generally charged with regulating the impacts of human activities, relying on scientific data that connect stressors from each activity to the ecosystem.

Understanding the number of activities and the number of resulting stressors, the interactions between stressors and the effects on ecosystem structure and functioning across different contexts presents multiple challenges to scientists and managers alike. These are the underlying issues that make cumulative effects assessments and EBM challenging in practice (Leslie & McLeod, 2007). However, there are lessons from scientific research and theory that can be used to help understand the impact pathway (activity-stressor-impact), as well as tools that can help visualize and analyze complex cumulative effect scenarios. In this section we focus on four challenges to effective assessment and management of cumulative effects (Duinker & Greig, 2006; Ma et al., 2012): 1) incorporating uncertainty, 2) choosing the appropriate spatial scale, 3) selecting the appropriate temporal scale, and 4) defining significance.

### **Challenge: Incorporating uncertainty**

Because our knowledge of the connections between human activities, stressors and ecological components is incomplete, uncertainty is an inherent component of any cumulative effects analysis. There is uncertainty in quantifying the amount of an individual stressor produced by an activity (e.g., how much sediment is resuspended during a dredging operation) and the extent to which that stressor impacts the ecosystem (e.g., how many species are affected by sediment resuspension). In addition, there is uncertainty in how single stressors interact with one another and how these interactions vary across space and time (Figure 12). For example, if the results of an experiment suggest that the combination of increased sediment and temperature has a synergistic negative effect on a specific coral species, these results may not be applicable to other coral species in a different part of the world because interactions between stressors are context dependent and relationships can be difficult to predict (Crain et al., 2008). Finally, there is uncertainty in how the ecological component is affected. This compounding uncertainty results in high uncertainty in the link between the original human activities and the resulting cumulative effect on an ecological component.

The inclusion of multiple activities and stressors in a cumulative effects analysis is more comprehensive but increases complexity and, by necessity, requires making assumptions and simplifying ecological relationships. Cumulative effects researchers have attempted to reduce uncertainty using highly controlled manipulative laboratory and field experiments, observational field studies, modeled studies, and retrospective analyses of impacts. There is a growing body of research on multiple stressors that experimentally test small numbers of



Figure 12: There is scientific uncertainty in (1) the activity producing stressors, (2) how stressors interact with one another, and (3) the impact of cumulative effects within and among ecological components All of which increase the level of uncertainty (red triangle).



Ecosystems are a complex mix of species and interactions among them and this complexity makes it difficult to understand and manage the impacts of multiple human activities.

stressors (2-5 stressors) in either laboratory or field settings (e.g., Martone & Wasson, 2008 (Box 1); reviewed in Crain et al., 2008) or use field observational studies that measure a small number of stressors to infer the impacts on ecological components (e.g., Sandin et al., 2008). Field studies include Before/After-Control/Impact (BACI) methods as well as reactive research and monitoring after major disturbances, such as oil spills or hurricanes (for a review of recent literature see Duinker et al., 2013). In some cases, meta-analyses are used to examine a body of primary research literature in order to draw generalizations about the impact of stressors or the interaction of stressors across study sites or time frames (e.g., Crain et al., 2008).

Modeled studies have been used to bridge the gap between laboratory and field research (Yang et al., 2010) and have been used to extrapolate results to other regions (Strimbu & Innes, 2011) or predict impacts into the future (Great Sand Hills Scientific Advisory Committee, 2007; Strimbu & Innes, 2011). However, the resulting models can be difficult to groundtruth and do not necessarily reduce the uncertainty around cumulative effects or management outcomes. Conceptual models can be developed from ecological theory that may give managers insight into how cumulative effects may manifest. For example, Martone and Wasson (2008) illustrated how theory from community ecology combined with invasion theory improved the power to predict invasions in salt marsh ecosystems (Box 1).

#### Uncertainty Recommendations:

- Conduct additional observations and experiments in field settings to identify cumulative effects of multiple disturbances and to distinguish between single and cumulative effects (Crain et al., 2008).
- Complete additional research using controlled laboratory experiments to explicitly test a small number of important stressors and their interactions. Lab experiments by definition are greatly simplified versions of natural systems and therefore may not always accurately predict real world events but knowledge of underlying mechanisms is crucially required.

### **Box 1:**

Multiple disturbances to ecosystems can influence community structure by modifying resistance to and recovery from invasion by non-native species. Martone and Wasson (2008) examined the relative impact of perturbations that primarily change abiotic or biotic factors to promote invasion in coastal salt marsh plant communities. They used manipulative field experiments to test the hypotheses that nitrogen enrichment and human trampling facilitate invasion of upland weeds into salt marsh, and that the ability of salt marsh communities to resist and/or recover from invasion is modified by hydrological conditions. Synergistic interactions between human trampling and restricting tidal flow resulted in significantly higher cover of non-native upland plants in trampled areas at tidally restricted sites (Box 1 Figure), and recovery was slower at tidally restricted sites. Thus perturbations that reduce biotic resistance to invasion by removing competitive dominants interact with perturbations that alter abiotic conditions to promote invasion, leading to a greater-than-additive responses.



- Execute further research on how multiple stressors interact to evaluate the relative impact of different stressors and the cumulative effects of their interactions, whether additive, synergistic, multiplicative, compensatory or antagonistic (Figure 4) so that management actions can be appropriately developed and prioritized. Because most research has been conducted on a single or small number of impacts and a single cosystem component, cumulative effects are frequently inferred by combining research on single impacts from multiple studies, and assuming that the impacts are additive. In addition, these additive models often assume community impacts are roughly equivalent to the sum of impacts on single species. However, interactive effects of stressors are common and can be difficult to predict, especially at the community level (Crain et al., 2008).
- Develop and refine methods that allow for the explicit incorporation of uncertainty into models and management decision-making frameworks (DFO, 2012; Samhouri & Levin, 2012; Clarke Murray et al., in revision).

### Challenge: Choosing an appropriate spatial scale

Cumulative effects result from the accumulation of stressors—direct and indirect—that overlap and interact across multiple geographic scales (Therivel & Ross, 2007). Delineating the spatial extent of cumulative effects is commonly acknowledged as a challenge for cumulative effects assessments and the management of multiple activities (Dubé, 2003; Duinker & Greig, 2006). Current legal regimes require the effects of the proposed project and other relevant projects to be included in a cumulative effects assessment (Dubé, 2003). The most commonly used spatial scales for cumulative effects assessment include the footprint of a proposed project, the political unit (often a county, state or province) or a watershed in which a proposed project is located. In rare cases, assessments are done for an eco-region, an area containing distinct natural communities, and this spatial scale is often considered more useful for understanding cumulative effects (Ma et al., 2009).

The spatial scale of cumulative effects assessments is typically limited because the spatial extents of effects—particularly indirect effects—are not well documented. As a result, potentially important spatial effects from multiple stressor interactions are omitted because individual projects may contribute only a small amount of stress to the physical environment or specific ecological components in a limited area when compared to the interacting processes that occur among multiple stressors across multiple spatial scales (Spaling & Smit, 1993; Duinker & Greig, 2006). For example, the direct and indirect effects of proposed Project A may be limited to a single population. A nearby Project B, however, may have direct and indirect effects on the community of organisms, including the population affected by proposed Project A (Figure 2). If the spatial scale of the cumulative effects analysis is limited to the distribution range of a single population, the effects of the proposed project may not be considered significant. However, if the spatial scale of the analysis included the effects that are also occurring at the community-level, the additional cumulative effect from the proposed project could be significant.

Assessment and management of cumulative effects should be consistent with the spatial extent of the ecological components in question (e.g., how wide-ranging is the species?) and the human activities and their stressors (e.g., where does the activity occur and how widespread are the associated stressors?). In many cases, defining and choosing among the spatial scale of these parameters is difficult. The scale of analysis for affected ecological components, in particular, can be difficult to define because many marine species have complex life history cycles that include multiple habitats and geographic locations. For example, effects to Marbled Murrelet, a small seabird, can occur via stressors that affect their nesting habitat on land, while stressors that affect their primary prey (e.g., rockfish, sardines) occur in the ocean (Peery et al., 2004; Becker & Beissinger, 2006). The spatial scale of most cumulative effects assessments would not include both habitats essential to Marbled Murrelet populations, possibly resulting in unexpected significant cumulative effects to the population.

In addition, cumulative effects assessments of multiple activities and stressors often apply a single buffer or footprint to the main activity, which may not accurately represent the footprints of all the stressors produced by that activity (Ban & Alder, 2008; Halpern et al., 2008; Ban et al., 2010). For example, Ban and colleagues (2010) used only the dominant stressor from each activity to model the cumulative effects of multiple activities to coastal ecosystems in British Columbia.

The spatial scale of activities and their stressors can also be difficult to define. There are local (e.g., sewage outfall) and global (e.g., climate change) stressors to the environment, each of which can have impacts on ecological components at a local scale. An increasing body of literature includes climate change impacts in studies of multiple stressors (e.g., Ling et al., 2009). However, most agencies only have jurisdiction over managing or regulating local stressors, and global stressors are rarely included in cumulative effects assessments. The scale of an environmental assessment should include these overlapping global stressors as they may alter and interact with other more local impacts. National Environmental Policy

Act (the U.S. federal environmental review statute) guidance directs most federal agencies to consider and minimize the effect of climate change (Council on Environmental Quality, 2010). Canadian EIA guidelines, on the other hand, are less clear on the inclusion of climate change considerations in environmental assessment. Greenhouse gas emissions were addressed in previous practitioners' guides (CEAA, 2003), but they have not been updated to reflect changes in legislation (CEAA, 2012). In practice, recent EIAs do not explicitly include global stressors in their assessment of cumulative effects.

The spatial extent of cumulative effects assessments in practice is likely to be a tradeoff between the scales of the ecosystem and management. Multiple suggestions based on ecological theory have emerged from the scientific literature to better define the spatial scale of cumulative effects analyses. MacDonald (2000) suggests that resources of concern should be used to define the geographic boundaries for assessments. For example, if the resource of interest is a coastal wetland, the spatial scale of an assessment would differ from an assessment in which shorebirds were the resource of interest. This is similar to U.S. and Canadian federal cumulative effects assessment guidance that encourages agencies to define spatial scales according to the resource or system impacted by the project—for example, the relevant watershed, airshed or landscape, rather than the project area (CEQ, 1997; CEAA, 2012). Alternatively a multi-scale approach that identifies local impacts, broader interactions and regional effects in general may be more suitable (Therivel & Ross, 2007). Through an EBM lens, it may be more meaningful to delineate spatial extent based on the geographic extent of ecosystem-level processes (Ma et al., 2009).

#### Spatial Scale Recommendations:

- Assess and manage cumulative effects at multiple scales. Impacts occur on a much finer scale than management, but can scale up to higher-level impacts on populations, communities and ecosystems that function at different spatial scales. Management of these impacts should therefore span multiple spatial scales.
- Determine the spatial scale of a cumulative effects assessment based on the largest footprint of direct and indirect stressors and the geographic distribution of ecological components affected.
- Carefully assess cumulative effects when the scale of stressors is equal to or greater than the scale of an ecological component (e.g., population) because the stressor could potentially affect the entire ecological component and have much greater impacts.
- Additional research is needed to better understand the spatial scales of direct and indirect effects of human activities on ecological components. Most scientific studies tend to focus on how a specific stressor affects ecological components. However, managers are concerned with linking human activity to the impact on ecological components. A better understanding of the links between activities, stressors, and impacts can help to better define the appropriate spatial scale for cumulative effects analyses.

### Challenge: Selecting the appropriate temporal scale

The ecosystem's current state is the result of past (e.g., a pulp mill that is no longer operational) and current activities and their associated stressors (e.g., runoff from deforestation). Ensuring that accumulating past, present and foreseeable future impacts are accounted for requires an appropriate temporal scale against which to compare ecosystem change. The effects from a proposed project are generally evaluated based on temporal scales defined by the construction or initial phase of a project and the operating lifetime of the project and any decommissioning, in combination with the effects of other nearby projects (CEAA, 2012; BC EAO, 2011). A second but related component of temporal scale is defining the baseline to which potential effects are compared. A baseline can be defined based on historical, present day or future conditions, all of which have implications for how the significance of effects is evaluated.

#### Historic activities

Stressors that persist in the environment are well documented for some single stressors, but are not easily incorporated into cumulative effects assessments. For example, ongoing research on persistent organic pollutants in the marine environment shows these compounds can remain over long time scales, occur at very high levels and accumulate in the food chain, affecting ecological components at multiple trophic levels (e.g., Jones and De Voogt, 1999). However, these types of historic activities are often not included in a cumulative effects analysis, but instead are included in the ecosystem baseline from which the significance of a project's impacts is assessed. For example, if a proposed project adds enough pollutants to result in a significant change to the baseline, the assessment must at least disclose and discuss those impacts, and in some cases avoid, minimize or mitigate those impacts (BC EAO, 2011).<sup>1</sup>

Incorporating historic activities as part of the baseline (in other words, ignoring past effects in current baseline) is likely to mask the ecological effects of additional stressors from proposed projects because, in many cases, the accumulation of historical effects has affected the system far greater than the incremental effects from an additional project (see Shifting baselines below). When historical activities are excluded from cumulative effects analyses, stressors from a proposed project may not result in a significant change to the baseline, eliminating the need to avoid, minimize or mitigate impacts (Figure 13).

#### **Ongoing activities**

Ongoing activities include projects that have been permitted and are in operation with continued ecosystem effects (e.g., nuclear power facility) or are being constructed at the of assessment. The frequency and impact of activities and stressors from ongoing activities can vary greatly over time. Expected effects from ongoing activities tend to be included in cumulative effects analyses—either within the current day baseline or as a source of cumulative effects. However, time lags between action and effect can result in cumulative effects going unnoticed until well after the stressor has altered the environment (Reid, 1998). In some cases change may be accumulating so slowly that it may not be observable for decades (Rogers & DeFee, 2005).

Unexpected impacts of ongoing activities are not captured well in current cumulative effects assessments. For instance, catastrophic oil spills and invasive species-which are high impact, low probability eventsare rarely included in cumulative effects assessments because the chance they will occur is low, despite the fact that if they do occur the impact would be very high. These unexpected events are difficult to incorporate into current cumulative effects assessment practices because either the risk to the ecosystem would be overestimated because impacts would be large or underestimated because of the low probability of occurrence.



Figure 13. Incorporating historic activities into the current baseline changes how the significance of effects is evaluated. If a historic baseline is used (left) effects since that baseline are included and the proposed project is more likely to have significant effects; if a current baseline is used that incorporates historic activities (right), the effects of the proposed project would not likely be significant.

<sup>1</sup>California Code of Regulations, title 14, § 15021(a)(2) (West 2013).



Commercial crabbing in the Bering Sea has continued for many generations. The impacts of this activity, and others, over time result in cumulative impacts to crab populations and other interacting species.

#### Proposed activities

Potential future impacts from proposed projects are also an essential element of cumulative effects assessment, including the consideration of predicted conditions and scenarios (Greig & Duinker, 2007; Therivel & Ross, 2007). Assessing future change in an ecosystem from proposed projects requires decision-makers to determine when a project, at some "level of certainty", should be considered a "foreseeable future project". When a project has reached a sufficient "level of certainty", the project must be incorporated into cumulative effects assessments and agencies involved in overlapping projects are required to coordinate assessments. Differences in when a project is defined as a foreseeable future project—and the added uncertainty in the likelihood of approval and implementation of projects (Duinker & Greig, 2006)—makes incorporating future impacts into cumulative effects assessments challenging. In addition, there is little guidance on how to incorporate expected future local and global environmental change.

#### Shifting Baselines

Ecological baselines in cumulative effects assessments are key ecological components and regional characteristics that can be: (1) monitored over space and time to assess change, (2) projected forward to predict future impacts/change, and (3) used as the baseline conditions against which other future projects can be compared (Harriman & Noble, 2008). Current regulations generally require the use of existing conditions as the legal standard against which human activities and new developments are compared to determine the significance of ecosystem effects (CEQ, 2010; CEAA, 2012)<sup>2</sup>. Setting the standard at current conditions for each new project leads to "shifting baselines", where change is measured against an already degraded system, rather than a comparison to a more pristine systems (Pauly, 1995). Continually shifting the baseline can make detecting anthropogenic impacts difficult because incremental effects are continually absorbed into the baseline.

To determine if an impact to an ecological component is significant, managers need to know if the change is within the normal range of environmental variation. This requires comparing the status and trends of an ecological component to a reference condition at a predefined time. For example, evaluating a project against a reference point from one year ago may produce a different result than comparing it to reference point from fifty years ago (Figure 13). Selecting a reference condition that serves as an appropriate baseline is difficult but necessary in order to: (1) assess the magnitude of change, (2) determine if the amount of change is significant, and (3) evaluate the effectiveness of mitigation and restoration efforts. Baselines can be used to establish the key assessment components and regional characteristics that can be monitored over space and time for assessing change and to predict future impacts and change. While it may be difficult to track historical change due to lack of scientific data, there are some sources of information, such as traditional and local ecological knowledge, that can contribute to our understanding of ecological trends on a longer timescale than most scientific studies (CEAA, 2013b). Most assessments assume past activities are part of current baseline, rather than contributing to cumulative change.

There are two types of baselines that are useful to consider: 1) stressor baselines, such as the level of a pollutant in a bay, and 2) baselines of ecological condition. While environmental impact assessments use present-day baselines, a more appropriate ecological baseline of comparison would be a time in the past when an ecological component was most abundant and/or less affected by human action (McCold & Saulsbury, 1996). Selecting a historical baseline for ecological components, however, is challenging for many reasons. Natural variation can make changes resulting from human activities difficult to identify or interpret (Boettinger & Hastings, 2013). Species abundance and community structure can fluctuate by season and across multi-year time scales, and productivity can vary in response to natural changes that alter temperature, precipitation or nutrient levels (e.g., El Niño or La Niña events). Regime shifts may have occurred such that historical baselines are not relevant to current ecological state. Finally, little information is available that quantitatively documents historic ecological conditions (but see McKechnie et al., 2014).

#### Temporal Scale Recommendations:

- Include ongoing and persistent historical effects in the cumulative effects assessment in order to fully account for cumulative effects.
- Establish a consistent definition of "foreseeable future projects" to reduce the ambiguity around which projects should be required in a cumulative effects analysis.
- Assess cumulative effects to ecological components against a historic baseline constructed from past ecological conditions, rather than using a current baseline.

### **Challenge: Determining significance**

When the effects of a proposed project are being considered—along with the effects of past, present and reasonably foreseeable future projects—decisions rest on whether cumulative effects are considered "significant." While U.S. and California regulations provide guidance on determining significance under the law, agencies have broad discretion to implement their guidance. (Prahler et al., In press). For scientists, significance can either be determined using rigorous statistical analysis when the data are available or expert judgment when data are lacking. There are two metrics for evaluating significance—indicators and reference points—that standardize how significance of change is defined and determined.

#### Indicators

In addition to understanding how multiple human activities interact to impact marine ecosystems, marine and coastal managers need to determine the level of impact that is acceptable and does not pose a risk of serious, permanent environmental degradation. The physical and ecological components and processes that provide effective warning signals for changed conditions are commonly called indicators. Indicator species or processes ideally reflect the patterns that are occurring in the broader ecosystem, thus eliminating the need to measure every variable or species of interest in the ecosystem. Biological indicator organisms have frequently been used to evaluate water quality and pollutant levels and to monitor changes in species richness or abundance (Philips, 1977) or physical components in an ecosystem. Examples of indicators used in coastal and marine systems include bivalve density, eelgrass abundance, herbivorous fish abundance, nutrient concentration, mean trophic level of community, proportion of predatory fish in ecosystems and land-use change. Identifying appropriate indicators for ecosystem health and environmental change requires an understanding of how ecological components are connected and how changes manifest in species or habitats (Canter & Atkinson, 2011).

Selecting indicators that provide an accurate view of broader ecosystem structure and function, are easy to monitor and provide early warning for managers can be difficult (Vandermeulen, 1998; O'Boyle et al., 2005; Boettiger & Hastings, 2012). However, an increasing number of EBM regimes are developing suites of indicators to monitor ecosystem change (e.g., Puget Sound Partnership, Great Barrier Reef, Chesapeake Bay, IndiSeas). For example, the Puget Sound Partnership developed indicators to assist managers monitoring ecosystem health in Puget Sound, Washington (Orians et al., 2012). These indicators were co-developed by managers and scientists, creating a set of species and conditions that can be reliably monitored and represent key attributes identified as important to this region. In Canada, Fisheries & Oceans (DFO) is working to identify indicators at a regional and federal level (Irvine and Crawford, 2012; Nelson, 2013). On a more local scale, West Coast Aquatic Management Board researchers on Vancouver Island, British Columbia, are using expert surveys to identify marine indicators useful for a specific site (Okey & Loucks, 2011).

Academic research continues to test methods for identifying indicator species (Dufrêne & Legendre, 1997; Vandermeulen, 1998; Dean, 2008) and research projects like the Ocean Tipping Points Project are performing meta-analyses to identify indicator species and early warning indicators in intertidal, mudflat, coral reef and pelagic ecosystems (www. oceantippingpoints.org). Early warning indicators can alert managers to the risk of crossing ecosystem thresholds—where large, rapid and sometimes abrupt ecological changes occur in response to small shifts in human pressures or environmental conditions (Scheffer et al., 2009; Dakos et al., 2012; Scheffer et al., 2012). For example, increased spatial and temporal variance, and a phenomenon known as "critical slowing down" (Drake & Griffen, 2010; Dakos et al., 2012) in which the time it takes a system to recover from a disturbance increases, are thought to be robust early warning indicators of ecosystem shifts (Scheffer et al., 2009; Scheffer et al., 2012).

#### Reference points

Indicators of ecosystem health can be used to establish reference points for management. Ideally, a reference point is set for an indicator that alerts managers when a system is approaching a threshold or change point (e.g., high water column nutrient concentration). Understanding ecological thresholds can help managers of marine ecosystems predict how and which new activities are likely to alter ecosystem health and improve the regulation of future development and use of ocean resources. However, ecological thresholds and reference points are difficult to determine and assess because of ecosystem complexity and the presence of multiple drivers and stressors (Hughes et al., 2013). A reference point must also be set such that it provides enough warning to allow managers to address the activities and stressors that



Key species, such as predatory sea stars or kelp, can be used to monitor changes in the ecosystem. However there are few examples of established reference points that delineate an acceptable level of cumulative effects.

are causing changes in indicator values before the impact occurs. Balancing scientific certainty with sufficient time for an appropriate management response makes setting meaningful ecological reference points for indicators of ecosystem health difficult.

Reference points are commonly used in management, from fisheries (e.g., biomass and fishing mortality maximum sustainable yield; Caddy & Mahon, 1995) to water quality (e.g., *E. coli* concentration). Some reference points are set by legislation, such as water and air quality standards, but these usually relate to human health standards rather than ecosystem health. There are very few examples of established reference points that delineate an acceptable level of cumulative stressors or changes to ecological structure, composition or functions from those stressors (Ziemer, 1994; Kilgour et al., 2007). Acoustic noise is one of the few examples of reference points based on marine cumulative effects. The European Union's Marine Strategy Framework Directive (2008/56/EC) specifies that the annual average ambient noise level must not exceed 2012 baseline values (Erbe et al., 2012). Using reference points based on levels of socially acceptable or ecologically tolerable change may serve as placeholders until a better understanding of ecosystem thresholds can be developed.

#### Determining Significance Recommendations:

- Standardize how significance is determined during the cumulative effects analysis process using a preferential hierarchy (i.e., statistical, body of evidence, and expert knowledge).
- Develop ecological indicators that can be used to assess the significance of cumulative effects on ecological components.
- Once ecological indicators have been developed, set reference points for the indicators to assess when cumulative effects are having a significant negative effect on ecological components.

© NATIONAL GEOGRAPHIC STOCK / MICHAEL MELFORD / WWF-CANADA

# USING MODELS AND TOOLS TO ASSESS CUMULATIVE EFFECTS

Assessing cumulative effects requires detailed knowledge of how multiple activities produce multiple stressors, which combine to affect multiple ecological components. Estimating these effects is complex but can be greatly advanced by using models and tools.

Assessing cumulative effects at local or regional scales and over long temporal scales requires detailed knowledge of how multiple activities produce multiple stressors, which combine to affect multiple ecological components (e.g., Figure 9). Estimating these effects across larger regions and over longer time scales is complex but can be greatly advanced by using models and tools. Incorporating models and tools in cumulative effects analyses can help test assumptions, evaluate tradeoffs in management assessment and account for increasing uncertainty in estimating the cumulative effects of stressors on ecosystems. Models and tools aim to fill the gaps in primary research by addressing issues and complexity that are difficult to mimic or test in a laboratory or field setting.

Here we distinguish between *models*, which are science-focused and specialized, and *tools*, which are designed for more general users, can be management-focused and generalized. Both models and tools utilize known relationships between stressors and ecological components to estimate change to the ecosystem. Models are conceptual or empirical; probabilistic, deterministic or dynamic; specific to the system or interaction being tested; and are often created for certain ecological components in a specific place and time (see Table 1). This specificity can make models more accurate in depicting the system they were developed to represent, but may not be immediately applicable to other systems or ecological components. Tools are developed using scientific models as the backbone. Tools have models running in the background but often have a user interface that allows a broader range of people to use them. Therefore, the applicability and robustness of a tool depends on the underlying models used to build it. This dichotomy between models and tools is a simplification and it is important to note that models themselves can be directly used for management decisions.

Cumulative effects models and tools can be focused on: (1) visualization, (2) assessment and (3) management of cumulative effects (Table 1). Below we briefly review models and tools and their application in cumulative effects analyses. Additional information can be found in a paper by Duinker and colleagues (Table 4 in Duinker et al., 2013) where models for cumulative effects assessment are reviewed, and in the Decision Support Tool guide produced by the Center for Ocean Solutions that reviews tools and models used in marine spatial planning (Center for Ocean Solutions, 2011).

### MODELS

At a basic level, models can be used to assess human activities and their stressors. Conceptual models, such as pathways-of-effects models, are one type of model used to assess cumulative effects. Pathways-of-effects models document how activities produce stressors and the pathway by which these stressors can impact ecological components (Grieg & Alexander, 2009; Knights et al., 2013). Other models addressing overlapping human activities and stressors have been reviewed previously (Dubé, 2003; Duinker et al., 2013) and include spatial analysis (Ban & Alder, 2008; Halpern et al., 2008; Halpern et al., 2009; Selkoe et al., 2009), network analysis (Cocklin et al., 1992), biogeographic analysis (Johnston et al., 1990), development scenario modeling (Greig & Duinker, 2007) and ecological modeling (Spaling & Smit, 1993).

Models can also be used to assess how stressors affect ecological components, such as the impact of large oil spills (Irons et al., 2000; Peterson et al., 2003). Ecological models include habitat suitability models, population viability analysis, landscape modeling and strength of evidence, among others (Duinker et al., 2013). There are also a number of simulation models that are packaged in a way that facilitates their use as management tools. EcoPath, EcoSim and Atlantis are complex ecosystem simulation models that produce scenarios based on how ecological components (e.g., food web interactions) respond to differing amounts of human activity (e.g., fishing) or management actions (e.g., fisheries management plans). The scenarios can then be used in decision-making processes to determine what types and combinations of human activities produce desired ecosystem outcomes.

Statistical models, such as spatial analysis and multiple regression analyses, look for patterns in data to map or compare and explain the effects of multiple and past impacts (Halpern et al., 2008; Halpern et al., 2009; Ban et al., 2010; Coll et al., 2012). Retrospective (or "smoking gun") models can be used to inform efforts to mitigate future impacts, but are not meant for future predictions. In contrast, predictive models, such as those designed for marine spatial planning, evaluate the probability of events given a set of data (Stelzenmüller et al., 2010; Parravicini et al., 2012). Risk-based assessments can give estimates of risk under various management scenarios to support the development of marine management plans (Stelzenmüller et al., 2010).

### TOOLS

Visualization tools can be useful for displaying overlapping human activities and potential cumulative effects. The Multipurpose Marine Cadastre (MMC), developed by Bureau of Ocean Energy Management and NOAA Coastal Services Center (www.marinecadastre.gov), is a regional-scale mapping tool that allows users to visualize potential marine uses and conflicts mainly associated with energy development and fishing. SeaSketch, a product of the Center for Marine Assessment and Planning at the University of Santa Barbara (UCSB), allows stakeholders to display ecological and socioeconomic data and compare alternative management plans for marine areas, such as habitats that might be protected, and gives feedback on metrics of success, such as social and economic costs and benefits that may be used to develop marine spatial plans. Marxan and Marxan with Zones, developed by the University of Queensland, were designed to explore the placement and arrangement of protected area networks that meet biodiversity targets (www.uq.edu.au/marxan). Marxan with Zones has also been used in combination with activity data, such as fishing and recreation, to design multiple-use reserve networks and evaluate the tradeoffs associated with different designs.

Tools for cumulative effects assessments have also been developed that aim to demonstrate how stressors accumulate in ecosystems, how risk to ecological components changes with increasing human activity, and where tradeoffs exist in managing cumulative effects. The Cumulative Impacts tool, developed by the National Center for Ecological Analysis and Synthesis (NCEAS), UCSB and Stanford University, is a spatial analysis tool that maps human activities and their ecological impacts (www.nceas.ucsb.edu/globalmarine). The Cumulative Impacts tool has mainly been used by the scientific community to understand broad-scale patterns in stressor interactions and ecosystem health.

## TABLE 1

Examples of commonly used tools and models for visualization, assessment, and management of cumulative effects and their specific research and management goals.

ТҮРЕ	GOAL	MODELS & TOOLS	
Visualization	To visualize the cumulative effects of human activities	Pathways of effects models (Grieg & Alexander, 2009)	
	To identify areas of intense human use from multiple stressors and activities	Spatial analysis (Halpern et al., 2009; Ban et al., 2010; Maxwell et al., 2013); Multipurpose Marine Cadastre (Bureau of Ocean Energy Management and NOAA Coastal Services Center)	
	To explain the cumulative effects of past activities	Strength of evidence tables (Clarke Murray et al., <i>in revision</i> ), Multiple regression (Clarke Murray et al., <i>in pres</i> s)	
	GOAL	MODELS & TOOLS	
Assessment	To estimate cumulative effects on a region from multiple human activities	Statistical models, e.g., Linear and non- linear regression, (Dauer et al., 2000); Risk assessment (Hobday et al., 2011; DFO, 2012; Clarke Murray et al., <i>in</i> <i>revision</i> ); Redundancy analysis (Perry & Masson, 2013)	
	To assess cumulative effects from multiple stressors and activities on a single species or population of concern	Simulation models; Population models (Poot et al., 2011); Ecological models (Spaling & Smit, 1993)	
	To assess the impact of a specific event (e.g. oil spill, hurricane) on the ecosystem	Regression (Irons et al., 2000; Peterson et al., 2003)	
	GOAL	MODELS & TOOLS	
Management	To estimate the cumulative effects from a single proposed project with consideration of other nearby projects	Environmental Impact Assessment (CEAA, 2012)	
	To assess the trade-offs among ecological and socio- economic components from global change or management scenarios	Ecosystem models (Atlantis; EcoPath with Ecosim); Development scenario models (Greig & Duinker, 2007); Multi- scale Integrated Models of Ecosystem Services (MIMES); Assessment and Research Infrastructure for Ecosystem Services (ARIES); Integrated Valuation of Environmental Services and Tradeoffs (InVEST); Ocean Health Index	
	To plan activities for a region of interest that allows sustainable development	InVEST; Spatial analysis (Halpern et al., 2009); MARXAN; Atlantis	

Risk assessment frameworks are assessment tools that integrate multiple activities and/ or multiple ecological components. Risk assessments evaluate the exposure of an ecological component to a stressor (i.e., does the species range overlap with the stressor?) and the consequence of exposure to the ecological component (i.e., how would the species be affected by the stressor?) based on qualitative and/or quantitative data. Some risk assessment frameworks have been modified for application to specific ecological components, such as seagrass or marine mammals (Grech et al., 2008; Lawson & Lesage, 2013) or activities and stressors (DFO, 2012a), while others are generalized to include multiple ecological components (Suter, 1999; Hayes & Landis, 2004; Hobday et al., 2011; O et al., 2013).

Tools are available that can used to evaluate proposed activities, various scenarios or management actions. EIA, although not traditionally thought of as a tool, is the most commonly used assessment tool by government and project proponents to evaluate the cumulative effect of human activities on the environment (CEQ, 1997; CEAA, 2012). Practitioners use EIA to evaluate the potential environmental impacts of a proposed project or development, considering both beneficial and adverse interrelated effects on economy, culture and human-health.

A number of tools are designed to evaluate tradeoffs associated with management scenarios, predict cumulative effects to the ecological system and estimate the potential change in human benefits supplied by the ecosystem (i.e., ecosystem services). The Multi-scale Integrated Models of Ecosystem Services tool (MIMES), developed by AFORDable Futures combines a suite of models to evaluate how land and sea-use changes affect ecosystem services from global to local scales. MIMES uses GIS and time-series data to simulate ecological components under various management scenarios. MIMES maps the location of ecosystem service provisioning and the flow of services to communities who benefit. The tool can then be used to value ecosystem services and evaluate the tradeoffs to ecosystem services provisioning and ecological project, maps the location and production of ecosystem services of interest (www.naturalcapitalproject.org/InVEST). Artificial Intelligence for Ecosystem Services (ARIES) also evaluates the impact of policy and human use scenarios on the provision of ecosystem services.



There is an increasing body of knowledge about the impacts of single human activities, such as finfish aquaculture. However, it can be difficult to predict the impacts from multiple overlapping activities, such as dredging, fishing, boat use and finfish aquaculture, on these coastal habitats.



# HOW DO WE PROCEED?

Given that science will never have all the answers we must move toward adaptive management that explicitly uses the scientific method within management to provide scientific answers and improve management practices.

## **OVERCOMING SCIENTIFIC CHALLENGES**

Although the scientific community has yet to achieve a solid understanding of the way in which cumulative effects alter ecological components and overall ecosystem functioning, approaches exist to overcome the associated challenges. While there is an abundance of evidence for the effect of single stressors on single species, far less is known about the cumulative effect of multiple stressors from multiple activities on ecosystems and the concomitant provisioning of ecosystem services. In order to move beyond the challenges inherent in cumulative effects research and management, it is necessary to focus on key research needs and questions. The larger goal of cumulative effects research is to understand each link in the activity-stressor-impact pathway and how they accumulate and interact to produce cumulative effects. To achieve this, research must address (1) the connections between human activities and their stressors, (2) interactions between stressors that have cumulative effects on ecological components, (3) interactions between ecological components, and (4) the ecosystem response to multiple stressors. Research contributing to this body of knowledge will improve our understanding of cumulative effects resulting from human activities, and how human activities alter ecological components. In particular, an increased understanding of when and where different threats and sets of threats have significant impacts on ecosystem functioning is crucially needed.

Ultimately, systematic analyses at multiple scales that examine how multiple threats act jointly to alter the functioning of marine ecosystems could begin to address the research gaps noted above. These analyses must identify the suite of activities and stressors that occur from a single project, the potential impacts on ecological components and the overlap and interactions of a single projects' outputs with other local and regional activities. These analyses would be useful for providing guidance on what issues need further research, as well as priorities and tradeoffs between different activities in specific locations and strategies for action.

## **OVERCOMING MANAGEMENT CHALLENGES**

The challenge for ecosystem management is improving integration of science into management practice and advancing our management of cumulative effects. When scientists examine cumulative effects, they often focus on how ecological components respond to stressors—the effects of sedimentation on sponges or the effects of temperature change on salmon life history stages. Connecting an observed change in an ecosystem component resulting from multiple stressors, such as an increase in nutrients and contaminants, to the original activities that produced them can be extremely difficult. Managers can only regulate human activities, not ecological components, and therefore must approach the challenge from the opposite end of the spectrum as scientists, considering how a given activity produces stressors that may affect ecological components. Managers rely on scientific guidance to connect human activity to the ecosystem impact. However, managers struggle to translate scientific research that addresses questions such as, "What is the effect of noise on whales?" to management questions like, "What potential impacts will occur with an increase in shipping?" Better alignment between scientific research questions and management needs could be achieved by incorporating science directly into the management process using adaptive management (see next section). By combining adaptive management with the precautionary approach (detailed below), management can proceed in the face of scientific uncertainty within the impact pathways.

### Move to Adaptive Management

In order to better connect science and management we need advances in the science of cumulative effects to occur outside the management framework as well as relevant science explicitly incorporated inside the management process (Figure 14; Greig & Duinker, 2011). Science inside the management process is needed to make specific cumulative effects predictions that inform decision-makers of the potential ecological consequences of human activities (e.g., proposed developments), as well as to measure environmental responses to cumulative effects (e.g., following development start-up) for the purpose of model evaluation and refinement (Greig & Duinker, 2011).



Figure 14. Relationships between science and cumulative effects assessment, with recognition of appropriate forms of scholarship from Boyer (1990). Modified from Greig and Duinker (2011).

Given that science will never have all the answers we must move toward adaptive management that explicitly uses the scientific method within management to provide scientific answers and improve management practices (see Box 2). Management that occurs in a systematic, rigorous framework designed to deliberately learn from management actions with the intent to improve subsequent management policy or practice is Adaptive Management (Duinker & Trevisan, 2003). This type of management explicitly incorporates scientific method so that management itself can be evaluated for its effectiveness and changed as needed (Figure 15). Assessment of the system is followed by the design of a management plan, implementation of the plan, monitoring of appropriate indicators of system response, evaluation of the plan's outcomes, and adjustment of the plan based on the evaluation. The loop is used in order to continually improve understanding of how the system works and how it responds to management actions. Current EIA standards call for adaptive management but in practice there is little or no feedback of post-construction monitoring. As part of adaptive management, it can be useful to prevent additional impacts in areas where impacts are already considered high and preserve some low impact areas (e.g., no-take marine protected areas) in order to monitor and understand changes and differences through time.



Figure 15. Adaptive management initiates a "planning" step using goals and objectives that address cumulative effects to set up management alternatives, but integrates models and tools in redefining management alternatives and deciding on management actions. In the "doing" phase, management actions are monitored and outcomes assessed and evaluated. Based on those changes the "responding" phase takes the evaluations and informs all other stages such that goals are reassessed, and so on. Stages that can directly apply scientific methods are in blue.

### Box 2: It can be done! Successful adaptive management

The leading example of the six phases of adaptive management (Figure 15) in practice is The Great Barrier Reef Marine Park Authority (GBRMPA), which uses marine spatial planning to zone activities (Plan) in combination with scientific research and monitoring (Do) to provide information and analyze ongoing impacts (Assess & evaluate) and feed the information back into the planning processes (Great Barrier Reef Marine Park Authority, 1994; McCook et al., 2010). In this way, marine spatial plans can be used as the start for what are in essence, large-scale experiments.

The GBRMPA marine spatial zoning plan was recently updated (Iterate & adapt) based on the results of research assessing the effect of the management zones on the ecosystem (Day, 2002; McCook et al., 2010). Some areas that were previously designated as notake reserves were opened to fishing to study the effects of fishing on populations while other areas previously open were closed in order to examine the recovery of these areas from fishing pressure (McCook et al., 2010).

### Address uncertainty and use caution

As we have discussed previously, uncertainty occurs at each link between activity and impact and in the interactions between its components. Scientific methods are emerging that allow managers to explicitly account for uncertainty in predictions of impact and estimates of change, and therefore their significance (Samhouri & Levin, 2012; Clarke Murray et al., in revision). Moving beyond empirical uncertainty, many advocate the use of the precautionary principle in management. The precautionary principle first appeared in the Rio Declaration of the Earth Summit (1992) and states that "where there are threats of serious or irreversible damage, lack of full scientific certainty shall not be used as a reason for postponing cost-effective measures to prevent environmental degradation". The application of the precautionary principle to management action is called the precautionary approach. Since the Rio Declaration, the precautionary approach has been incorporated in fisheries, pollution, resource development, and many other management fields with varying degrees of success (Raffensperger & Tickner, 1999; Gonzalez-Laxe, 2005). For example, the precautionary approach is used in fisheries management in order to set reference points for fisheries management (Gabriel & Mace, 1999; DFO, 2013b). The precautionary approach suggests four central tenets that can be applied to the management of cumulative effects: (1) take preventative action in the face of uncertainty, (2) shift the burden of proof to the proponents of proposed development, (3) explore a wide range of alternatives to harmful actions, and (4) increase public participation in decision-making (Kriebel et al., 2001).

### Shift to regional cumulative effects assessment

Cumulative effects assessment is increasingly required as part of EIAs around the world. However, in order to achieve sustainable development we need to move away from projectbased impact assessments to regional, comprehensive cumulative effects assessments. Ideally, comprehensive cumulative effects assessments should examine the impact of *all* human activities on all ecological components. Human activities must include all *current* marine activities and all *foreseeable future* projects with the potential for ecological impacts, within the context of historical pressures and global changes such as climate change stressors. Ecological components should include all the ecologically important components of populations, communities, ecosystems and habitats or at least indicators of these critical functions. This is a daunting assignment but crucial when attempting to manage human activities within complex ecosystems.

There is widespread support among scientists, and even some managers and practitioners, for a shift to a management process where individual project EIAs feed into a regional or strategic cumulative effects assessment overseen by government regulatory agencies (Dubé, 2003; Duinker & Greig, 2006; Greig & Duinker, 2007; Duinker et al., 2013). Two of the major barriers to regional cumulative effects assessment are data requirements and cost. A regionally centralized cumulative effects assessment system and governing agency could help to solve both of these issues.

Cumulative effects assessment is data hungry; requiring advanced scientific information about activities, stressors and ecological components. In the current management regime each project proponent completes a cumulative effects assessment and data sharing is limited between neighboring (and sometimes competing) project proponents, rendering the results of the individual assessments incomplete. As an alternative, data collected by proponents as part of their initial baseline studies and monitoring efforts could become part of an independent cumulative effects central database. This central database then becomes the source and archive for cumulative effects assessments. The cost of the regional cumulative effects assessment could be borne by the proponents, which may be feasible and cost effective to implement as project proponents already pay fees to government agencies as part of their environmental assessment process and additionally pay consultants to conduct their individual cumulative effects assessment. The cost of a central data management and analysis system may be less expensive to the individual proponents than current methods, and could facilitate data sharing and regional-level analysis.

Scientists agree that cumulative environmental impacts would be better addressed by regional cumulative effects assessments. In addition, this advancement may promote greater transparency in environmental tradeoffs and decision-making, allowing economic progress without the added cost of unexpected environmental degradation.

### Follow the cumulative effects pathways

Overall, the concept of cumulative effects remains poorly understood. Here we presented a theoretical framework of cumulative effects, identifying three pathways that result in cumulative effects to ecological components. The Multiple Stressors pathway is commonly used by project-based environmental assessments and leaves out impacts from other co-occurring projects or activities. The Multiple Activities pathway is emerging as a pathway of interest for environmental impact assessment, but is often limited in spatial and temporal scale. Finally, the Whole Ecosystem pathway is rarely addressed in North American environmental impact assessment, but is essential to capture the complexity of cumulative effects and predict and prevent large-scale ecosystem impacts. The theoretical pathways framework in this report can be used to systematically address each pathway for cumulative effects in order to ensure that impacts are fully assessed. The pathways could be used in environmental impact assessment to identify the scope of the cumulative effects assessment for proposed projects. It could also prove useful in managing for species or ecological components of interest, in recovery plans for species at risk and in EBM. Emerging operational frameworks, such as that developed by Great Barrier Reef Marine Park Authority and Australian Department of the Environment (Anthony et al., 2013), could be used as a standard in cumulative effects assessment going forward.

### Management recommendations

- We recommend moving toward adaptive management to directly include science in the management of cumulative effects.
- We recommend the four tenets of the precautionary approach be applied when managing cumulative effects.
- We recommend a shift to a regionally centralized cumulative effects assessment with central data management.
- We recommend a common and shared framework for cumulative effects assessment that will enable all three cumulative effects pathways be used to achieve uniform and consistent management.



The geoduck (*Panopea abrupta*) is a highly prized mollusc species native to the Pacific Coast of the U.S. and Canada. Farming this species involves seeding geoduck in PVC predator exclusion tubes and later liquefying the sediment to extract the clams. Disturbing the sediments to this degree affects other species that would normally live in these habitats as well as the rest of the ecosystem that would normally feed or grow on these beaches.

© ATHRYN TOWNSEND 2007 / MARINE PHOTOBANK

## **CONCLUSIONS** Marine ecosystems are subject to diverse and intensifying human activities making cumulative effects critically important to understand.

In order to protect our environmental resources and the services they provide we need to move away from a single-minded management focus (single-species fisheries management, project-based impact assessment) and towards EBM that includes consideration of cumulative effects. A comprehensive understanding of cumulative effects requires integrated research and management. Scientific research that matches management questions will facilitate great strides in this area. Both science and management should examine all pathways of cumulative effects-accumulating activities, stressors and the impacts on the entire ecosystem. Additional research is urgently needed on the responses of ecological components, processes and functions to cumulative stressors both independent of management and within the management process itself as part of adaptive management. Cumulative effects assessments are increasingly included in environmental assessment, but there is a need to assess at larger spatial scales, moving to regional assessments conducted by a regionally centralized body with shared scientific databases. While science cannot perfectly predict cumulative effects, explicitly addressing uncertainty and applying the precautionary approach can support decisions-making actions aimed at maintaining the natural goods and services relied on by humans. Sound cumulative effects management based on the best available science will allow sustainable development that protects natural resources now and into the future.



© TIM IRVIN / WWF-CANADA

# REFERENCES

Adams, S.M. (2005) Assessing cause and effect of multiple stressors on marine systems. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 51, 649-657.

Agardy, T., Alder, J., Dayton, P., Curran, S., Kitchingman, A., Wilson, M., Catenazzi, A., Restrepo, J., Birkeland, C., Blaber, S., Saifullah, S., Branch, G., Boersma, D., Nixon, S., Dugan, P., Davidson, N. & Vörösmarty, C. (2005) *Chapter 19: Coastal Systems In*: Hassan R, Scholes R, Ash N. (eds.) Ecosystems and Human Well-being: Current States and Trends, Vol. 1. Millennium Ecosystem Assessment and Island Press, Washington, D.C. p. 513-549.

Anthony, K.R.N., Dambacher, J.M., Walshe, T. & Beeden, R. (2013) A framework for understanding cumulative impacts, supporting environmental decisions and informing resilience based management of the Great Barrier Reef World Heritage Area. *Final report to the Great Barrier Reef Marine Park Authority and Department of Environment*. Great Barrier Reef Marine Park Authority, Townsville, Australia. 111 pp.

Baisre, J.A. & Arboleya, Z. (2006) Going against the flow: Effects of river damming in Cuban fisheries. Fisheries Research, 81, 283-292.

Ban, N. & Alder, J. (2008) How wild is the ocean? Assessing the intensity of anthropogenic marine activities in British Columbia, Canada. *Aquatic Conservation: Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems*, **18**, 55-85.

Ban, N.C., Alidina, H.M. & Ardron, J.A. (2010) Cumulative impact mapping: Advances, relevance and limitations to marine management and conservation, using Canada's Pacific waters as a case study. *Marine Policy*, **34**, 876-886.

BC Environmental Assessment Office (EAO) (1997) Salmon aquaculture in British Columbia: Summary report of the Salmon Aquaculture Review. 19 pp. <u>URL: http://a100.gov.bc.ca/appsdata/epic/documents/p20/1186609093726\_73facd1f02894e2a8fdef90032d76550.pdf</u> (Accessed April 2014)

BC Environmental Assessment Office (EAO) (2011) Environmental Assessment Office User Guide. Published 2009, Updated March 2011. URL: <u>http://www.eao.gov.bc.ca/pdf/EAO\_User\_Guide%20Final-Mar2011.pd</u>f

Becker, B.H. & Beissinger, S.R. (2006). Centennial decline in the trophic level of an endangered seabird after fisheries decline. *Conservation Biology*, **20(2)**, 470-479.

Biggs, R., Carpenter, S.R. & Brock, W.A. (2009) Turning back from the brink: Detecting an impending regime shift in time to avert it. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, **106**, 826-831.

Boettiger, C. & Hastings, A. (2012) Quantifying limits to detection of early warning for critical transitions. *Journal of The Royal Society Interface*, **9(75)**, 2527-2539.

Boettiger, C. & Hastings, A. (2013) Tipping points: From patterns to predictions. Nature, 493(7431), 157-158.

Boutillier, J. (2012) An Ecological Risk Assessment Framework for fisheries-induced resuspended sediment impacts on Hecate Strait glass sponge reefs. *DFO CSAS Research Document*, **2012/P44b**.

Boyer, E.L. (1990) Scholarship Reconsidered: Priorities of the Professoriate. San Francisco, CA: The Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching, and Jossey-Bass. 147 pp.

Breitburg, D.L., Sanders, J.G., Gilmour, C.C., Hatfield, C.A., Osman, R.W., Riedel, G.F., Seitzinger, S.P. & Sellner, K.G. (1999) Variability in responses to nutrients and trace elements, and transmission of stressor effects through an estuarine food web. *Limnology and Oceanography*, **44**, 837–863.

Burgin, S. & Hardiman, N. (2011) The direct physical, chemical and biotic impacts on Australian coastal waters due to recreational boating. *Biodiversity Conservation*, **20**, 683-701.

Caddy, J.F. & Mahon, R. (1995) Reference points for fisheries management. *Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations*. URL: <u>http://www.fao.org/docrep/003/v8400e/v8400e00.HTM</u> (Accessed April 2014)

Caffrey, J. Brown, M., Tyler, W.B. & Silberstein, M. (2002) Changes in a California Estuary: A Profile of Elkhorn Slough. Elkhorn Slough Foundation, Moss Landing. pp. 280

Canadian Environmental Assessment Act (2012). Environmental Assessment of Designated Projects. S.C. 2012, c. 19, s. 52. <u>http://laws-lois.justice.gc.ca/eng/acts/C-15.21/page-5.html#h-13</u>

Canadian Environmental Assessment Agency (CEAA) (2003) Incorporating climate change considerations in environmental assessment: General guidance for practitioners. Published by: The Federal-Provincial-Territorial Committee on Climate Change and Environmental Assessment. 50 pp.

Canadian Environmental Assessment Agency (CEAA) (2013a) Operational Policy Statement Assessing Cumulative Environmental Effects under the Canadian Environmental Assessment Act, 2012. Operational Policy Statement. Canadian Environmental Assessment Agency, Hull, Quebec. 9 pp.

Canadian Environmental Assessment Agency (CEAA) (2013b) Considering Aboriginal knowledge in environmental assessments conducted under the Canadian Environmental Assessment Act, 2012. November 2013. 6pp.

Canter, L.W. & Atkinson, S.F. (2011) Multiple uses of indicators and indices in cumulative effects assessment and management. *Environmental Impact Assessment Review*, **31**, 491–501.

Castellote, M., Clark, C.W. & Lammers, M.O. (2012) Acoustic and behavioral changes by fin whales (Balaenoptera physalus) in response to shipping and airgun noise. *Biological Conservation*, **147**, 115-122.

Cederholm, C.J., Reid, L.M. & Salo, E.O. (1980) Cumulative effects of logging road sediment on salmonid populations in the Clearwater River, Jefferson County, Washington. *Salmon-spawning gravel: A renewable resource in the Pacific Northwest?* Seattle, Washington, October 6-7, 1980. **Contribution no. 543**.

Center for Ocean Solutions. (2011) Decision Guide: Selecting Decision Support Tools for Marine Spatial Planning. The Woods Institute for the Environment, Stanford University, California.

City of Carlsbad (2006) Precise development plan and desalination plant project final impact report (EIR 03-05) 5-10. URL: <u>http://</u> <u>carlsbaddesal.com/eir</u> (Accessed Feb 2014)

Clark, J.A., Hoekstra, J.M., Boersma, P.D. & P. Kareiva (2002) Improving U.S. Endangered Species Act recovery plans: Key findings and recommendations of the SCB recovery plan project. *Conservation Biology* **16**, 1510-1519.

Clarke Murray, C., Gartner, H., Gregr, E.J., Chan, K.M.A, Pakhomov, E., & Therriault, T.W. (In press). Spatial distribution of marine invasive species: environmental, demographic and vector drivers. *Diversity and Distributions*, 1-13.

Clarke Murray, C., Mach, M.E., and O, M. (In revision) Pilot Application of an Ecological Risk Assessment Framework to Inform Ecosystembased Management in the Pacific North Coast Integrated Management Area. *DFO CSAS Research Document*.

Cocklin, C., Parker, S. & Hay, J. (1992) Notes on cumulative environmental change: II. A contribution to methodology. J Environ Manag, 35, 51-67.

Cohen, B.I. (2012) The Uncertain Future of Fraser River Sockeye. Cohen Commission of Inquiry into the Decline of the Sockeye Salmon in the Fraser River. Volume 2: Causes of the Decline. Final Report – October 2012. 236pp.

Coll, M., Piroddi, C., Albouy, C., Ben Rais Lasram, F., Cheung, W.W.L., Christensen, V., Karpouzi, V.S., Guilhaumon, F., Mouillot, D. & Paleczny, M. (2012) The Mediterranean Sea under siege: spatial overlap between marine biodiversity, cumulative threats and marine reserves. *Global Ecology and Biogeography*, **21**, 465-480.

Cooper, L.M. & Sheate, W.R. (2004) Integrating cumulative effects assessment into UK strategic planning: implications of the European Union SEA directive. *Impact Assess Proj Appraisal*, **22**, 5-16.

Council on Environmental Quality (CEQ) (1987) Regulations for implementing the procedural provisions of the National Environmental Policy Act. 40 CFR Parts 1500-1508.

Council on Environmental Quality (CEQ) (1997) Guidance on Considering Cumulative Effects under the National Environmental Policy Act. Executive Office of the President.

Council on Environmental Quality (CEQ) (2010) Memorandum for Heads of Federal Departments and Agencies: Draft NEPA Guidance on Consideration on the Effects of Climate Change and Greenhouse Gas Emissions. URL: <u>http://www.whitehouse.gov/administration/eop/ceq/</u> <u>initiatives/nepa/ghg-guidance</u> (Accessed April 2014)

Crain, C.M., Kroeker, K. & Halpern, B.S. (2008) Interactive and cumulative effects of multiple human stressors in marine systems. *Ecology Letters*, **11**, 1304-1315.

Dakos, V., Carpenter, S. R., Brock, W. A., Ellison, A. M., Guttal, V., Ives, A. R., Kefi, S. & Scheffer, M. (2012) Methods for detecting early warnings of critical transitions in time series illustrated using simulated ecological data. *PLOS ONE*, **7**(7), e41010.

Darling, E.S. & Cote, I.M. (2008) Quantifying the evidence for ecological synergies. Ecology Letters, 11, 1278-1286.

Dauer, D.M., Ranasinghe, J.A. & Weisberg, S.B. (2000) Relationships between benthic community condition, water quality, sediment quality, nutrient loads and land use in Chesapeake Bay. *Estuaries* 23(1), 80-96.

Day, J.C. (2002) Zoning—lessons from the Great Barrier Reef marine park. Ocean & Coastal Management, 45, 139-156.

Day, V., Paxinos, R., Emmett, J., Wright, A. & Goecker, M. (2008) The Marine Planning Framework for South Australia: A new ecosystembased zoning policy for marine management. *Marine Policy*, **32**: 535–543.

Dean, H.K. (2008). The use of polychaetes (Annelida) as indicator species of marine pollution: a review. *International Journal of Tropical Biology* 56(4), 11-38.

Deegan, L.A., Johnson, D.S., Warren, R.S., Peterson, B.J., Fleeger, J.W., Fagherazzi, S. & Wollheim, W.M. (2012) Coastal eutrophication as a driver of salt marsh loss. *Nature*, **490**, 388-392.

DFO (2012a) Risk-based Assessment Framework to Identify Priorities for Ecosystem-based Oceans Management in the Pacific Region. DFO CSAS Research Document, **2012/044**.

DFO (2012b) A synthesis of the outcomes from the Strait of Georgia Ecosystem Research Initiative, and development of an ecosystem approach to management. *DFO CSAS Research Document*, **2012/072**.

DFO (2013a) Risk-based assessment of climate change impacts and risk on the biological systems and infrastructure within Fisheries and Oceans Canada's mandate – Pacific Large Aquatic Basin. *DFO CSAS Research Document* **2013/016**, 43pp.

DFO (2013b) 2013/2014 Fraser River eulachon integrated management plan summary. 9 pp. URL: <u>http://www.pac.dfo-mpo.gc.ca/fm-gp/</u> mplans/2013/eulachon-eulakane-sm-2013-eng.pdf (Accessed April 2014)

Drake, J.M. & Griffen, B.D. (2010). Early warning signals of extinction in deteriorating environments. Nature, 467(7314): 456-459.

Dubé, M.G. (2003) Cumulative effect assessment in Canada: a regional framework for aquatic ecosystems. *Environmental Impact* Assessment Review, **23**, 723-745.

Dufrêne, M. & Legendre, P. (1997) Species assemblages and indicator species: The need for a flexible asymmetrical approach. *Ecological Monographs*, **67**, 345–366.

Duinker, P.N., Burbidge, E.L., Boardley, S.R. & Greig, L.A. (2013) Scientific dimensions of cumulative effects assessment: toward improvements in guidance for practice. *Environmental Reviews*, **21**, 40-52.

Duinker, P.N. & Greig, L.A. (2006) The impotence of cumulative effects assessment in Canada: Ailments and ideas for redeployments. *Environmental Management*, **37**, 153-161.

Duinker, P.N. & Trevisan, L. (2003) Adaptive management: progress and prospects for Canadian forests IN Towards Sustainable Management of the Boreal Forest. NRC Press, Ottawa, Canada.

Eby, L.A., Crowder, L.B., McClellan, C.M., Peterson, C.H. & Powers, M.J. (2005) Habitat degradation from intermittent hypoxia: impacts on demersal fishes. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, **291**, 249-262.

Elkhorn Slough Foundation (2002) The Moss Landing Power Plant: Elkhorn Slough environmental enhancement and mitigation program plan 4. Prepared for the California Energy Commission and Central Coast Regional Water Quality Control Board, pp.40. URL: <u>http://</u><u>elkhornslough.ucdavis.edu/files/elkhorn/eseepp\_final.pdf</u> (Accessed March 2014)

Erbe, C., MacGillivray, A. & Williams, R. (2012) Mapping cumulative noise from shipping to inform marine spatial planning. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, **132**, EL423-EL428.

Estes, J.A., Danner, E.M., Doak, D.F., Konar, B., Springer, A.M., Steinberg, P.D., Tinker, M.T. & Williams, T.M. (2004) Complex trophic interactions in kelp forest ecosystems. *Bulletin of Marine Science*, **74**, 621-638.

Estes, J.A., Terborgh, J., Brashares, J.S., Power, M.E., Berger, J., Bond, W.J., ... & Wardle, D.A. (2011). Trophic downgrading of planet earth. *Science*, **333(6040)**, 301-306.

Foley, M., Halpern, B.S., Micheli, F., Armsby, M.H. et al. 2010. Guiding ecological principles for marine spatial planning. *Marine Policy* **34**: 955-966.

Foley, M.M., Armsby, M.H., Prahler, E.E., Caldwell, M.R., Erickson, A.L., Kittinger, J.N., Crowder, L.B. & Levin, P.S. (2013) Improving ocean management through the use of ecological principles and integrated ecosystem assessments. *Bioscience* **63**:619–631.

Folt, C.L., Chen, C.Y., Moore, M.V. & Burnaford, J. (1999) Synergism and antagonism among multiple stressors. *Limnology and Oceanography*, **44(3)**, 864-877.

França, S., Costa, M.J. & Cabral, H.N. (2009) Assessing habitat specific fish assemblages in estuaries along the Portuguese coast. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science*, **83**, 1-12.

Gabriel, W.L. & Mace, P.M. (1999) A review of biological reference points in the context of the precautionary approach. In Proceedings of the fifth national NMFS stock assessment workshop: providing scientific advice to implement the precautionary approach under the Magnuson-Stevens fishery conservation and management act. *NOAA Tech Memo* **NMFS-F/SPO-4**0, 34-45.

Gibbons, W.N. & Munkittriek, K.R. (1994) A sentinel monitoring framework for identifying fish population responses to industrial discharges. *Journal of Aquatic Ecosystem Health*, **3**, 227-237.

Goldburg, R., Elliott, M.S. & Naylor, R. (2001) Marine aquaculture in the United States: environmental impacts and policy options. Pew Oceans Commission.

González-Laxe, F. (2005) The precautionary principle in fisheries management. Marine Policy, 29(6), 495-505.

Granek, E.F., Polasky, S., Kappel, C.V., Reed, D.J., Stoms, D.M., Koch, E.W., ... & Wolanski, E. (2010) Ecosystem services as a common language for coastal ecosystem-based management. *Conservation Biology*, **24(1)**, 207-216.

Grant, J., Bacher, C., Cranford, P.J., Guyondet, T. & Carreau, M. (2008) A spatially explicit ecosystem model of seston depletion in dense mussel culture. *Journal of Marine Systems*, **73**, 155-168.

Grant, J., Hatcher, A., Scott, D.B., Pocklington, P., Schafer, C.T. & Winters, G.V. (1995) A multidisciplinary approach to evaluating impacts of shellfish aquaculture on benthic communities. *Estuaries*, **18**, 124-144.

Great Barrier Reef Marine Park Authority. (1994) The Great Barrier Reef: keeping it great: a 25 year strategic plan for the Great Barrier Reef World Heritage Area 1994-2019. Great Barrier Reef Marine Park Authority.

Great Sand Hills Scientific Advisory Committee. (2007) Great Sand Hills Regional Environmental Study. Canada Plains Research Center, Regina, SK.

Grech, A., Coles, R. & Marsh, H. (2008) A broad-scale assessment of the risk to coastal seagrasses from cumulative threats. *Marine Policy* **35(5)**: 560-567.

Grieg, L. & Alexander, C. (2009) Developing pathways of effects for sector based management. Prepared by ESSA Technologies Ltd. for Fisheries and Oceans Canada. Ottawa, ON.

Greig, L. & Duinker, P.N. (2007) Scenarios of Future Developments in Cumulative Effects Assessment: Approaches for the Mackenzie Gas Project. *ESSA Technologies Ltd.*, 32 pp.

Greig, L. A. & Duinker, P. N. (2011) A proposal for further strengthening science in environmental impact assessment in Canada. Impact Assessment and Project Appraisal, **29(2)**, 159-165.

Hagen, M.E., Colodey, A.G., Knapp, W.D. & Samis, S.C. (1997). Environmental response to decreased dioxin and furan loadings from British Columbia coastal pulp mills. *Chemosphere*, **34(5)**, 1221-1229.

Halling-Sørensen, B., Nors Nielsen, S., Lanzky, P.F., Ingerslev, F., Holten Lützhøft, H.C. & Jørgensen, S.E. (1998) Occurrence, fate and effects of pharmaceutical substances in the environment - a review. *Chemosphere*, **36**, 357-393.

Halpern, B.S., Kappel, C.V., Selkoe, K.A., Micheli, F., Ebert, C.M., Kontgis, C., Crain, C.M., Martone, R.G., Shearer, C. & Teck, S.J. (2009) Mapping cumulative human impacts to California Current marine ecosystems. *Conservation Letters*, **2**, 138-148.

Halpern, B.S., McLeod, K.L., Rosenberg, A.A. & Crowder, L.B. (2008) Managing for cumulative impacts in ecosystem-based management through ocean zoning. *Ocean & Coastal Management*, **51(3)**, 203-211.

Halpern, B.S., Walbridge, S., Selkoe, K.A., Kappel, C.V., Micheli, F., D'Agrosa, C., Bruno, J.F., Casey, K.S., Ebert, C., Fox, H.E., Fujita, R., Heinemann, D., Lenihan, H.S., Madin, E.M.P., M.T., Selig, E.R., Spalding, M., Steneck, R. & Watson, R. (2008) A Global Map of Human Impact on Marine Ecosystems. *Science*, **319**, 948-952.

Harley, C.D., Randall Hughes, A., Hultgren, K.M., Miner, B.G., Sorte, C.J., Thornber, C.S., Rodriguez, L.F., Tomanek, L. & Williams, S.L. (2006) The impacts of climate change in coastal marine systems. *Ecology Letters*, **9(2)**, 228-241.

Harriman, J.A.E. & Noble, B.F. (2008) Characterizing project and strategic approaches to regional cumulative effects assessment in Canada. *J Environ Assess Policy Manage*, **10**, 25-50.

Hayes, E.H. & Landis, W.G. (2004) Regional Ecological Risk Assessment of a Near Shore Marine Environment: Cherry Point, WA. Human and Ecological Risk Assessment: *An International Journal*, **10**, 299-325.

Hegmann, G., Cocklin, C., Creasey, R., Dupuis, S., Kennedy, A., Kingsley, L., Ross, W., Spaling, H. & Stalker, D. (1999) Cumulative Effects Assessment Practitioners Guide. Prepared by AXYS Environmental Consulting Ltd. and the CEA Working Group for the Canadian Environmental Assessment Agency, Hull, Quebec. 143pp.

Hester, K.C., Peltzer, E.T., Kirkwood, W.J. & Brewer, P.G. (2008) Unanticipated consequences of ocean acidification: A noisier ocean at lower pH. *Geophysical Research Letters*, **35(19)**, 1-5.

Hiddink, J.G., Jennings, S., Kaiser, M.J., Queirós, A.M., Duplisea, D.E. & Piet, G.J. (2006) Cumulative impacts of seabed trawl disturbance on benthic biomass, production, and species richness in different habitats. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, **63**, 721-736.

Hinkey, L.M., Zaidi, B.R., Volson, B. & Rodriguez, N.J. (2005) Identifying sources and distributions of sediment contaminants at two US Virgin Islands marinas. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, **50**, 1244-1250.

Hobday, A. J., Smith, A., Webb, H., Daley, R., Wayte, S., Bulman, C., Downdney, J., Williams, A., Sporcic, M., Dambacher, J., Fuller, M. & Walker, T. (2007) Ecological Risk Assessment for the Effects of Fishing: Methodology. Report R04/1072 for the Australian Fisheries Management Authority, Canberra.

Hobday, A.J., Smith, A.D.M., Stobutzki, I.C., Bulman, C., Daley, R., Dambacher, J.M., Deng, R.A., Dowdney, J., Fuller, M. & Furlani, D. (2011) Ecological risk assessment for the effects of fishing. *Fisheries Research*, **108**, 372-384.

Hughes, B.B., Eby, R., Van Dyke, E., Tinker, M.T., Marks, C.I., Johnson, K.S. & Wasson, K. (2013) Recovery of a top predator mediates negative eutrophic effects on seagrass. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, doi/10.1073/pnas.1302805110

Hughes, T.P. (1994) Catastrophes, phase-shifts, and large-scale degradation of a Caribbean coral-reef. Science, 265, 1547-1551.

Hughes, T.P., Linares, C., Dakos, V., van de Leemput, I.A. & van Nes, E.H. (2013) Living dangerously on borrowed time during slow, unrecognized regime shifts. *Trends in Ecology and Evolution* **28(3)**,149-155.

Hutchings, J.A. & Reynolds, J.D. (2004) Marine fish population collapses: consequences for recovery and extinction risk. *BioScience*, **54(4)**, 297-309.

IOPTF Interagency Ocean Policy Task Force (2010) Final Recommendations of the Interagency Ocean Policy Task Force. White House Council on Environmental Quality.

Irons, D.B., Kendall, S.J., Erickson, W.P., McDonald, L. & Lance, B.K. (2000) Nine years after the Exxon Valdez oil spill: effects on marine bird populations in Prince William Sound, Alaska. *The Condor*, **102**, 723-737.

Irvine, J.R. & Crawford, W.R. (2012) State of the physical biological, and selected fishery resources of Pacific Canadian marine ecosystems in 2011. *DFO CSAS Research Document*, **2012/072**, xi +142 p.

J.G. Bones Consulting (2009) Pacific North Coast Integrated Management Area (PNCIMA) Issues, Challenges & Opportunities: A Discussion Paper. Report prepared for Fisheries & Oceans Canada (Pacific Region on behalf of the PNCIMA Secretariat. June 2009. 40pp. URL: <u>http://www.pncima.org/media/documents/pdf/pncima\_discussionpaper\_johnbones.pdf</u> (Accessed April 2014)

Johnston, C.A., Detenbeck, N.E. & Niemi, G.J. (1990) The cumulative effect of wetlands on stream water quality and quantity: a landscape approach. *Biogeochemistry*, **10**, 105-141.

Jones, K.C. & De Voogt, P. (1999) Persistent organic pollutants (POPs): state of the science. Environmental Pollution, 100, 209-221.

Ketten, D.R. (1995) Estimates of blast injury and acoustic trauma zones for marine mammals from underwater explosions. *Sensory Systems of Aquatic Mammals*: 391-407.

Kilgour, B.W., Dubé, M.G., Hedly, K., Portt, C.B. & Munkittrick, K.R. (2007) Aquatic environmental effects monitoring guidance for environmental assessment practitioners. *Environ Monit Assess*, **130**, 423–436.

Knights, A.M., Koss, R.S., & Robinson, L.A. (2013) Identifying common pressure pathways from a complex network of human activities to support ecosystem-based management. *Ecological Applications*, **23**(4), 755-765.

Koehn, J.Z., Reineman, D.R. & Kittinger, J.N. (2013) Progress and promise in spatial human dimensions research for ecosystem-based ocean planning. *Marine Policy*, **42**, 31-38.

Kondolf, G. M. (1997) PROFILE: hungry water: effects of dams and gravel mining on river channels. *Environmental Management*, **21**(4), 533-551.

Kraus, S. D., Brown, M. W., Caswell, H., Clark, C. W., Fujiwara, M., Hamilton, P. K., ... & Rolland, R. M. (2005) North Atlantic right whales in crisis. *Science* **5734**: 561.

Kriebel, D., Tickner, J., Epstein, P., Lemons, J., Levins, R., Loechler, E.L., ... & Stoto, M. (2001) The precautionary principle in environmental science. *Environmental health perspectives*, **109(9)**, 871.

Laist, D.W., Knowlton, A.R., Mead, J.G., Collet, A.S. & Podesta, M. (2001) Collisions between ships and whales. *Marine Mammal Science*, **17(1)**, 35-75.

Lawler, J.J., Campbell, S.P., Guerry, A.D., Kolozsvary, M.B., O'Connor, R.J. & L.C.N. Seward. 2002. The scope and treatment of threats in endangered species recovery plans. *Ecological Applications* **12**, 663-667.

Lawson, J.W. & Lesage, V. (2013) A draft framework to quantify and cumulate risks of impacts from large development projects for marine mammal populations: A case study using shipping associated with the Mary River Iron Mine project. *DFO Canadian Science Advisory Secretariat Research Document* **2012/154** iv + 22 p.

Leslie, H.M., & McLeod, K.L. (2007) Confronting the challenges of implementing marine ecosystem-based management. *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment*, **5(10)**, 540-548.

Levin, P.S., Fogarty, M.J., Murawski, S.A. & Fluharty, D. (2009) Integrated ecosystem assessments: developing the scientific basis for ecosystem-based management of the ocean. *PLOS Biology* **7(1)**: 0023-0028.

Levin, S.A. & Lubchenco, J. (2008) Resilience, robustness, and marine ecosystem-based management. Bioscience, 58(1), 27-32.

Ling, S.D., Johnson, C.R., Frusher, S.D. & Ridgway, K.R. (2009) Overfishing reduces resilience of kelp beds to climate-driven catastrophic phase shift. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, **106**, 22341-22345.

Ma, Z., Becker, D.R. & Kilgore, M.A. (2009) Assessing cumulative impacts within state environmental review frameworks in the United States. *Environmental Impact Assessment Review*, **29**, 390-398.

Ma, Z., Becker, D.R. & Kilgore, M.A. (2012) Barriers to and opportunities for effective cumulative impact assessment within state-level environmental review frameworks in the United States. *Journal of Environmental Planning and Management*, **55**, 961–978.

MacDonald, L.H. (2000) Evaluating and managing cumulative effects: process and constraints. Environ Management, 26, 299-315.

Mach, M.E., Martone, R.G. & Chan, K.M.A. (Submitted for review) Human impacts and ecosystem services: insufficient research for trade-off evaluation. 29 pp.

Mantua, N.J., & Hare, S.R. (2002) The Pacific Decadal Oscillation. Journal of Oceanography, 58: 35-44.

MaPP (2014) Science & Planning Tools / Ecosystem-Based Management. Marine Planning Partnership for the North Pacific Coast. URL: <u>http://mappocean.org/science-and-planning-tools/ecosystem-based-management/</u> (Accessed Feb 2014)

Marmorek, D., A. Hall, M. Nelitz. 2011. Addendum to Technical Report 6: Implications of Technical Reports on Salmon Farms and Hatchery Diseases for Technical Report 6 (Data Synthesis and Cumulative Impacts). URL: <u>www.cohencommission.ca</u> (Accessed April 2014)

Martone, R.G. & Wasson, K. (2008) Impacts and interactions of multiple human perturbations in a California salt marsh. *Oecologia*, **158**, 151-163.

Maxwell, S.M., Hazen, E.L., Bograd, S.J., Halpern, B.S., Breed, G.A., Nickel, B., Teutschel, N.M., Crowder, L.B., Benson, S., Dutton, P.H., Bailey, H., Kappes, M.A., Kuhn, C.E., Weise, M.J., Mate, B., Shaffer, S.A., Hassrick, J.L., Henry, R.W., Irvine, L., McDonald, B.I., Robinson, P.W., Block, B.A. & Costa, D. P. (2013) Cumulative human impacts on marine predators. *Nature Communications*, **4(2688)**, 1-9.

McCarty, L.S. & Munkittrick, K.R. (1996) Environmental biomarkers in aquatic toxicology: fiction, fantasy, or functional? *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment*, **2**, 268-274.

McCold, L.N. & Saulsbury, J.W. (1996) Including past and present impacts in cumulative impact assessment. Environ Management, 20, 767-776.

McCook, L.J., Ayling, T., Cappo, M., Choat, J.H., Evans, R.D., De Freitas, D.M. & Williamson, D.H. (2010) Adaptive management of the Great Barrier Reef: A globally significant demonstration of the benefits of networks of marine reserves. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, **107**, 18278-18285.

McKechnie, I., Lepofsky, D., Moss, M.L., Butler, V.T., Orchard, T.J., Coupland, G., Foster, F., Caldwell, M., & Lertzman, K. (2014) Archaeological data provide alternative hypotheses on Pacific herring (*Clupea pallasii*) distribution, abundance, and variability. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences. doi:10.1073/pnas.1316072111

McLeod, K. L., & Leslie, H. M. (2009). Why ecosystem-based management? *Ecosystem-based management for the oceans*. Island Press, p. 3-12.

Menge, B.A., Lubchenco, J., Bracken, M.E.S., Chan, F., Foley, M.M., Feidenburg, T.L. Gaines, S.D., Hudson, G., Krenx, C., Leslie, H., Menge, D.N.L., Russell, R. & Webster, M.S. (2003) Coastal oceanography sets the pace of rocky intertidal community dynamics. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, **100**, 12229-12234.

Menge, B.A. & Sutherland, J.P. (1987) Community regulation: variation in disturbance, competition, and predation in relation to environmental stress and recruitment. *American Naturalist*, **130**, 730-757.

Mills, K.E. & Fonseca, M.S. (2003) Mortality and productivity of eelgrass Zostera marina under conditions of experimental burial with two sediment types. *Marine Ecology-Progress Series*, **255**, 127-134.

Ministry of the Environment (New Zealand) (2010) Resource Management Act (RMA) (1991)". http://www.mfe.govt.nz/rma/index.html/ (Accessed April 2014)

Morato, T., Watson, R., Pitcher, T.J. & Pauly, D. (2006) Fishing down the deep. Fish and Fisheries, 7, 24-34.

Morita, K. & Yokota, A. (2002) Population viability of stream-resident salmonids after habitat fragmentation: a case study with white-spotted char (*Salvelinus leucomaenis*) by an individual based model. *Ecological Modeling*, 155:85-94.

Munkittrick, K.R. & Dixon, D.G. (1989) A holistic approach to ecosystem health assessment using fish population characteristics. *Hydrobiologia*, **188**, 123-135.

Nantel, M. (1996) Municipal wastewater pollution in British Columbia. Environmental Probe, Toronto, ON, Canada. 39pp.

Nelson, R.J. (2013) Development of Indicators for Arctic Marine Biodiversity Monitoring in Canada. *DFO CSAS Research Document*, **2013/123**, iv. + 35pp.

O, M., Martone, R., Hannah, L., Grieg, L., Boutillier, J. & Patton, S. (2013) An Ecological Risk Assessment Framework (ERAF) for Ecosystem-based Oceans Management. *DFO CSAS Research Document*, **2012/044**, 13pp. URL: <u>http://www.dfo-mpo.gc.ca/csas-sccs/</u> <u>Publications/SAR-AS/2012/2012\_044-eng.html</u> (Accessed April 2014)

O'Boyle, R., Sinclair, M., Keizer, P., Lee, K., Ricard, D. & Yeats, P. (2005) Indicators for ecosystem-based management on the Scotian Shelf: bridging the gap between theory and practice. *ICES Journal of Marine Science: Journal du Conseil*, **62**, 598-605.

OEER Association (2008) Fundy Tidal Energy Strategic Environmental Assessment: Final Report. Prepared by the OEER Association for the Nova Scotia Department of Energy. Submitted April 2008. 92pp.

Okey, T.A. & Loucks, L. (2011) Chapter 7: Identifying and selecting indicators of social-ecological system health. *In: Social Ecological Assessment. West Coast Aquatic.* URL: <u>http://westcoastaquatic.ca/library/</u> (Accessed April 2014)

Orians, G., Dethier, M., Hirschman, C., Kohn, A., Patten, D. & Young, T. (2012) *Sound indicators: A review for the Puget Sound Partnership.* Report for the Washington State Academy of Sciences, 113pp.

Panigada, S., Pesante, G., Zanardelli, M., Capoulade, F., Gannier, A. & Weinrich, M.T. (2006). Mediterranean fin whales at risk from fatal ship strikes. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, **52(10)**, 1287-1298.

Parravicini, V., Rovere, A., Vassallo, P., Micheli, F., Montefalcone, M., Morri, C., Paoli, C., Albertelli, G., Fabiano, M. & Bianchi, C.N. (2012) Understanding relationships between conflicting human uses and coastal ecosystems status: a geospatial modeling approach. *Ecological Indicators*, **19**, 253-263.

Parsons, E.C.M., Favaro, B., Draheim, M., McCarthy, J.B., Aguirre, A.A., Bauer, A.L., Blight, L.K., Cigliano, J.A., Coleman, M.A., Côté, I.M., Fletcher, S., Foley, M.M., Jefferson, R., Jones, M.C., Kelaher, B.P., Lundquist, C.J., Nelson, A., Patterson, K., Walsh, L., Wright, A.J. and Sutherland, W.J. (In Press) 71 important questions for the conservation of marine biodiversity. *Conservation Biology*.

Pauly, D. (1995) Anecdotes and the shifting baseline syndrome of fisheries. Trends in Ecology and Evolution, 10 (10): 430.

Pauly, D., Alder, J., Bakun, A., Heileman, S., Kock, K.H., Mace, P., Perrin, W., Stergiou, K.I., Sumaila, U.R., Vierros, M., Freire, K.M.F., Sadovy, Y., Christensen, V., Kaschner, K., Palomares, M.L.D., Tyedmers, P., Wabnitz, C., Watson, R. & Worm, B. (2005) *Marine Fisheries Systems. Chapter 18*, In: Hassan R, Scholes R, Ash N. (eds.) Ecosystems and Human Well-being: Current States and Trends, Vol. 1. Millennium Ecosystem Assessment and Island Press, Washington, D.C. pp. 477-511.

Pauly, D., Palomares, M.L., Froese, R., Sa-a, P., Vakily, M., Preikshot, D. & Wallace, S. (2001) Fishing down Canadian aquatic food webs. *Canadian journal of fisheries and aquatic sciences*, **58**, 51-62.

Peery, M.Z., Beissinger, S.R., Newman, S.H., Burkett, E.B. & Williams, T.D. (2004). Applying the declining population paradigm: diagnosing causes of poor reproduction in the marbled murrelet. *Conservation Biology*, **18(4)**, 1088-1098.

Perry, R.I. & Masson, D. (2013) An integrated analysis of the marine social–ecological system of the Strait of Georgia, Canada, over the past four decades, and development of a regime shift index. *Progress in Oceanography*, **115**, 14–27.

Peterson, C.H., Rice, S.D., Short, J.W., Esler, D., Bodkin, J.L., Ballachey, B.E. & Irons, D.B. (2003) Long-term ecosystem response to the Exxon Valdez oil spill. *Science*, **302**, 2082-2086.

Philips, D.J.H. (1977) The use of biological indicator organisms to monitor trace metal pollution in marine and estuarine environments – a review. *Environmental Pollution*, **13**, 281-317.

Poot, M.J.M., van Horssen, P.W., Collier, M.P., Lensink, R. & Dirksen, S. (2011) Effect studies Offshore Wind Egmond aan Zee: cumulative effects on sea birds. Bureau Waardenburg by, Consultants for environment and ecology. Culemborg, The Netherlands. pp. 220.

Prahler, E.E., Reiter, S.M., Bennett, M., Erickson, A.L., Melius, M.L. & Caldwell, M.R. (In press) It All Adds Up: Enhancing Ocean Health by Improving Cumulative Impacts Analyses in Environmental Review Documents. *Stanford Environmental Law Journal*, **33**.

Raffensperger, C., & Tickner, J.A. (Eds.). (1999). Protecting public health and the environment: implementing the precautionary principle. Island Press, Washington, D.C.

Reid, L.M. (1998) Cumulative watershed effects and watershed analysis. *River ecology and management: lessons from the pacific coastal ecoregion* (ed. by B.R. Naiman), pp. 476-501. Springer-Verlag, New York.

Rice, D.W., Seltenrich, C.P., Spies, R.B., & Keller, M.L. (1993). Seasonal and annual distribution of organic contaminants in marine sediments from Elkhorn Slough, Moss Landing Harbor and nearshore Monterey Bay, California. *Environmental Pollution*, **82(1)**, 79-91.

Roberts, C.M. (2002) Deep impact: the rising toll of fishing in the deep sea. Trends in Ecology and Evolution, 17, 242-245.

Rodríguez, J.P., Beard Jr, T.D., Bennett, E.M., Cumming, G.S., Cork, S., Agard, J., Dobson, A.P. & Peterson, G.D. (2006). Trade-offs across space, time, and ecosystem services. *Ecology and Society*, **11(1)**, 28.

Rogers, G.O. & DeFee, B.B. (2005) Long-term impact of development on a watershed: early indicators of future problems. *Landscape Urban Plan*, **73**, 215–33.

Rolland, R.M., Parks, S.E., Hunt, K.E., Castellote, M., Corkeron, P.J., Nowacek, D.P., Wasser, S.K., and Kraus, S.D. (2012) Evidence that ship noise increases stress in right whales. *Proc. of the Royal Society B*, **279**(**1737**), 2363-2368

Ruttenberg, B.I., & Granek, E.F. (2011). Bridging the marine-terrestrial disconnect to improve marine coastal zone science and management. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, **434**, 203-212.

Sala, O.E. (2000) Biodiversity - global biodiversity scenarios for the year 2100. Science, 287, 1770-1774.

Samhouri, J.F. & Levin, P.S. (2012) Linking land-and sea-based activities to risk in coastal ecosystems. Biological Conservation, 145, 118-129.

Sandin, S.A., Smith, J.E., DeMartini, E.E., Dinsdale, E.A., Donner, S.D., Friedlander, A.M., Konotchick, T., Malay, M., Maragos, J.E. & Obura, D. (2008) Baselines and degradation of coral reefs in the northern Line Islands. *PLOS ONE*, **3**, e1548.

Scheffer, M., Bascompte, J., Brock, W.A., Brovkin, V., Carpenter, S.R., Dakos, V, Held, H., Van Nes, E.H., Rietkerk, M. & Sugihara, G. (2009). Early-warning signals for critical transitions. *Nature*, **461(7260)**, 53-59.

Scheffer, M., Carpenter, S.R., Lenton, T.M., Bascompte, J., Brock, W., Dakos, V., van de Koppel, J. van de Leemput, I.A., Levin, S.A., van Nes, E.H., Pascual, M. & Vandermeer, J. (2012) Anticipating critical transitions. *Science*, **338(6105)**, 344-348.

Scheffer, M., Carpenter, S., Foley, J.A., Folke, C. & Walker, B. (2001) Catastrophic shifts in ecosystems. Nature, 413, 591-596.

Schiedek, D., Sundelin, B., Readman, J.W., & Macdonald, R.W. (2007) Interactions between climate change and contaminants. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, **54(12)**, 1845-1856.

Schiel, D.R. & Taylor, D.I. (1999). Effects of trampling on a rocky intertidal algal assemblage in southern New Zealand. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, **235(2)**, 213-235.

Shears, N.T., Babcock, R.C. & Salomon, A.K. (2008) Context-dependent effects of fishing: Variation in trophic cascades across environmental gradients. *Ecological Applications*, **18(8)**, 1860-1873.

Seitz, N.E., Westbrook, C.J. & Noble, B.F. (2011) Bringing science into river systems cumulative effects assessment practice. *Environmental Impact Assessment Review*, **31**, 172-179.

Selkoe, K.A., Halpern, B.S., Ebert, C.M., Franklin, E.C., Selig, E.R., Casey, K.S., Bruno, J. & Toonen, R.J. (2009) A map of human impacts to a "pristine" coral reef ecosystem, the Papahānaumokuākea Marine National Monument. *Coral Reefs*, **28**, 635-650.

Silva-Santos, P., Pardal, M.Â., Lopes, R.J., Múrias, T. & Cabral, J.A. (2006) A Stochastic Dynamic Methodology (SDM) to the modelling of trophic interactions, with a focus on estuarine eutrophication scenarios. *Ecological Indicators*, **6**, 394-408.

Singh, G.G., Markel, R.W., Martone, R.G., Salomon, A.K., Harley, C.D. & Chan, K.M. (2013). Sea Otters Homogenize Mussel Beds and Reduce Habitat Provisioning in a Rocky Intertidal Ecosystem. *PLOS ONE*, **8**(5), e65435.

Skjoldal, H.R., Cobb, D., Corbett, J., Gold, M., Harder, S., Lee, L., Low, R.N., Robertson, G., Scholik-Schlomer, A.R. & Sheard, W. (2009) Arctic Marine Shipping Assessment: Background Research Report on Potential Environmental Impacts from Shipping in the Arctic. Draft, 121pp.

Smeets, E. & Weterings, R. (1999). Environmental indicators: Typology and overview (pp. 6-14). Copenhagen: European Environment Agency.

Smith, E.P., Orvos, D.R. & Cairns Jr, J. (1993) Impact assessment using the before-after-control-impact (BACI) model: concerns and comments. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, **50**, 627-637.

Spaling, H. & Smit, B. (1993) Cumulative environmental change: conceptual frameworks, evaluation approaches, and institutional perspectives. *Environmental Management*, **17**, 587-600.

Stantec (2012) Comprehensive Study Report: Canpotex Potash Export Terminal and Ridley Island Road, Rail, and Utility Corridor. Canadian Environmental Assessment Agency. Produced by Stantec, 87pp.

Stelzenmüller, V., Lee, J., South, A. & Rogers, S.I. (2010) Quantifying cumulative impacts of human pressures on the marine environment: a geospatial modelling framework. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, **398**, 19-32.

Steneck, R. S., Vavrinec, J. & Leland, A. V. (2004). Accelerating trophic-level dysfunction in kelp forest ecosystems of the western North Atlantic. *Ecosystems*, **7(4)**, 323-332.

Steneck, R. S., Hughes, T. P., Cinner, J. E., Adger, W. N., Arnold, S. N., Berkes, F., ... & Worm, B. (2011). Creation of a gilded trap by the high economic value of the Maine lobster fishery. *Conservation biology*, **25(5)**, 904-912.

Stenseth, N.C., Ottersen, G., Hurrell, J.W., et al. (2003) Studying climate effects on ecology through the use of climate indices: the North Atlantic Oscillation, El Niño Southern Oscillation and beyond. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B* **270**: 2087-2096.

Strimbu, B. & Innes, J. (2011) An analytical platform for cumulative impact assessment based on multiple futures: the impact of petroleum drilling and forest harvesting on moose (Alces alces) and marten (Martes americana) habitats in northeastern British Columbia. *Journal of Environmental Management*, **92**, 1740-1752.

Suter, G.W. (1999) A Framework for Assessment of Ecological Risks from Multiple Activities. *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment: An International Journal*, **5**, 397-413.

Tallis, H., Levin, P.S., Ruckelshaus, M., Lester, S.E., McLeod, K.L., Fluharty, D.L. & Halpern, B.S. (2010). The many faces of ecosystembased management: making the process work today in real places. *Marine Policy*, **34(2)**, 340-348.

Tallis, H.M., Ruesink, J.L., Dumbauld, B., Hacker, S. & Wisehart, L.M. (2009a) Oysters and aquaculture practices affect eelgrass density and productivity in a Pacific Northwest estuary. *Journal of Shellfish Research*, **28**, 251-261.

Therivel, R. & Ross, W. (2007) Cumulative effects assessment: does scale matter? Environmental Impact Assessment Review, 27, 385.

Thrush, S.F., Hewitt, J.E., Cummings, V.J., Ellis, J.I., Hatton, C., Lohrer, A. & Norkko, A. (2004). Muddy waters: elevating sediment input to coastal and estuarine habitats. *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment*, **2(6)**, 299-306.

Thrush, S.F., Hewitt, J.E., Hickey, C.W. & Kelly, S. (2008). Multiple stressor effects identified from species abundance distributions: interactions between urban contaminants and species habitat relationships. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, **366(1)**, 160-168.

Tidal Wetland Project 2013. Tidal Wetland Project: Ecosystem-based Management. Elkhorn Sough Foundation and Elkhorn Slough National Estuarine Research Reserve. <u>http://www.elkhornslough.org/tidalwetland/ebm.htm</u>. Accessed Feb 26, 2014.

Travis, J., Coleman, F.C., Auster, P.J., Cury, P.M., Estes, J.A., Orensanz, J., Peterson, C.H., Power, M.E., Steneck, R.S. & Wootton, J.T. (2014) Integrating the invisible fabric of nature into fisheries management. *PNAS*, **111(2)**, 581-584.

Underwood, A.J. (1991) Beyond BACI: experimental designs for detecting human environmental impacts on temporal variations in natural populations. *Marine and Freshwater Research*, **42**, 569-587.

Valiela, I. & Cole, M.L. (2002) Comparative evidence that salt marshes and mangroves may protect seagrass meadows from land-derived nitrogen loads. *Ecosystems*, **5**, 92-102.

Vandermeulen, H. (1998). The development of marine indicators for coastal zone management. Ocean & Coastal Management, 39(1), 63-71.

Van Dyke, E. & Wasson, K. (2005). Historical ecology of a central California estuary: 150 years of habitat change. Estuaries, 28(2), 173-189.

Waldichuk, M. (1986) Management of the estuarine ecosystem against cumulative effects of pollution and development. In: Beanlands, G.E., Erckmann, W.J., Orians, G.H., O'Riordan, J., Policansky, D., Sadar, M.H., and Sadler, B. (Eds.) Cumulative Environmental Effects: A Binational Perspective, workshop proceedings. The Canadian Environmental Assessment Research Council and The United States National Research Council, Ottawa, Washingon D.C. 168 pp.

Waldichuk, M. (1993). Fish habitat and the impact of human activity with particular reference to Pacific salmon. Perspectives on Canadian marine fisheries management. *Canadian Bulletin of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, **226**, 295-337.

Walters, A.W., Holzer, D.M., Faulkner, J.R., Warren, C.D., Murphy, P.D. & McClure, M.M. (2012) Quantifying Cumulative Entrainment Effects for Chinook Salmon in a Heavily Irrigated Watershed. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, **141(5)**, 1180-1190.

Watling, L. & Norse, E.A. 1998. Disturbance of the seabed by mobile fishing gear – a comparison to forest clearcutting. *Conservation Biology*, **12**, 1180-1197.

Williamson, C.J., Levings, C.D., Macdonald, J.S., White, E., Kokpeck, K. & Pendray, T. (2000) A preliminary assessment of wood debris at four log dumps on Douglas Channel, British Columbia: Comparison of techniques. *Canadian Manuscript Report of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, **2539**, 75pp.

Worm, B., Barbier, E.B., Beaumont, N., Duffy, J., Folke, C., Halpern, B.S., Jackson, J.B.C., Lotze, H.K., Micheli, F., Palumbi, S.R., Sala, E., Selkoe, K.A., Stachowicz, J.J. & Watson, R. (2006) Impacts of Biodiversity Loss on Ocean Ecosystem Services. *Science*, **314**, 787-790.

Yang, Z., Khangaonkara, T., Calvi, M. & Nelson, K. (2010) Simulation of cumulative effects of nearshore restoration projects on estuarine hydrodynamics. *Ecological Modelling*, **221**, 969-977.

Zeidberg, L.D. & Robison, B.H. (2007) Invasive range expansion by the Humboldt squid, *Dosidicus gigas*, in the eastern North Pacific. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, **104**, 12948-12950.

Ziemer, R.R. (1994) Cumulative effects assessment impact thresholds: Myths and realities. *Cumulative effects assessment in Canada: From concept to practice* (ed. by A.J. Kennedy), pp. 319-326. Alberta Association of Professional Biologists, Edmonton, Alberta, Canada.



WWF-Canada Pacific Region 1588 – 409 Granville Street, Vancouver, British Columbia Canada V6C 1T2

> For more information: Tel. 604-678-5152 wwf.ca

## CENTER FOR OCEAN SOLUTIONS

Center for Ocean Solutions

Headquarters 99 Pacific Street, Suite 555E Monterey, CA USA 93940 Tel. 831-333-2077 Fax. 831-333-2081

Stanford University Office 473 Via Ortega, Room 193 Stanford, CA USA 94305 Tel. 650-725-9475 Fax. 650-721-2957

www.centerforoceansolutions.org